PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC Form 10-Q May 09, 2013 Table of Contents

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# **FORM 10-Q**

(Mark One)

X QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

FOR THE QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED MARCH 31, 2013

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

FOR THE TRANSITION PERIOD FROM \_\_\_\_\_ TO \_\_\_\_

**COMMISSION FILE NUMBER: 001-35388** 

# PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC.®

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

## Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

TEXAS (State or other jurisdiction of

74-2331986 (I.R.S. Employer

incorporation or organization)

Identification No.)

**Prosperity Bank Plaza** 

4295 San Felipe

Houston, Texas 77027

(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(713) 693-9300

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of accelerated filer, a large accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act:

Large Accelerated Filer x Accelerated Filer

Non-accelerated Filer " (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Smaller Reporting Company
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes " No x

As of May 1, 2013, there were 60,275,312 outstanding shares of the registrant s Common Stock, par value \$1.00 per share.

# Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

## **Table of Contents**

PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC.® AND SUBSIDIARIES

INDEX TO FORM 10-Q

		Page
PART I	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Interim Consolidated Financial Statements	3
	Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012 (unaudited)	3
	Consolidated Statements of Income for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 (unaudited)	4
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 (unaudited)	5
	Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholders Equity for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2013 and 2012	
	(unaudited)	6
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 (unaudited)	7
	Notes to Interim Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)	8
Item 2.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	36
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	52
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	52
PART II	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	52
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	53
Item 2.	<u>Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>	53
Item 3.	<u>Defaults upon Senior Securities</u>	53
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	53
Item 5.	Other Information	53
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	53
Cianatura		5.4

2

#### PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION

## ITEM 1. INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC.® AND SUBSIDIARIES

## CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

## (UNAUDITED)

	March 31, 2013 (Dollars in	December 31, 2012 thousands)
ASSETS		
Cash and due from banks	\$ 180,577	\$ 325,952
Federal funds sold	835	352
Total cash and cash equivalents	181,412	326,304
Available for sale securities, at fair value	206,073	226,670
Held to maturity securities, at cost (fair value of \$7,929,833 and \$7,418,695, respectively)	7,779,738	7,215,395
Total securities	7,985,811	7,442,065
Loans held for sale	8,496	10,433
Loans held for investment	5,254,528	5,169,507
Total loans	5,263,024	5,179,940
Less: allowance for credit losses	(55,049)	(52,564)
Loans, net	5,207,975	5,127,376
Accrued interest receivable	38,047	42,337
Goodwill	1,235,743	1,217,162
Core deposit intangibles, net	26,514	26,159
Bank premises and equipment, net	206,829	205,268
Other real estate owned	9,913	7,234
Bank Owned Life Insurance (BOLI)	115,434	109,108
Federal Home Loan Bank of Dallas stock	34,858	34,461
Other assets	38,778	46,099
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 15,081,314	\$ 14,583,573
	. , ,	· , ,
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY		
LIABILITIES:		
Deposits:		
Noninterest-bearing	\$ 2,995,828	\$ 3,016,205
Interest-bearing	8,717,639	8,625,639
Total deposits	11,713,467	11,641,844
Other borrowings	576,768	256,753
Securities sold under repurchase agreements	470,241	454,502
Junior subordinated debentures	85,055	85,055
Accrued interest payable	1,665	1,904

# Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

Other liabilities	84,663	54,126
Total liabilities	12,931,859	12,494,184
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES		
SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY:		
Preferred stock, \$1 par value; 20,000,000 shares authorized; none issued or outstanding		
Common stock, \$1 par value; 200,000,000 shares authorized; 57,050,932 and 56,484,234 shares issued at		
March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively; 57,013,844 and 56,447,146 shares outstanding at		
March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively	57,051	56,484
Capital surplus	1,297,891	1,274,290
Retained earnings	787,285	750,236
Accumulated other comprehensive income net unrealized gain on available for sale securities, net of tax of		
\$4,219 and \$4,839, respectively	7,835	8,986
Less treasury stock, at cost, 37,088 shares	(607)	(607)
Total shareholders equity	2,149,455	2,089,389
Total shareholders equity	2,2 17, 100	2,000,000
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY	\$ 15,081,314	\$ 14,583,573

See notes to interim consolidated financial statements.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. $^{\circ}$ AND SUBSIDIARIES

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

## (UNAUDITED)

	Three Months Ended March 31,		
	2013	2012	
	(Dollars in thousa		
INTEREST INCOME:	share d	lata)	
	¢ 01.464	¢ 52.217	
Loans, including fees Securities	\$ 81,464 36,548	\$ 53,217 38,321	
Federal funds sold	19	78	
rederal funds sold	19	76	
Total interest income	118,031	91,616	
INTEREST EXPENSE:			
Deposits	8,690	8,791	
Other borrowings	362	316	
Securities sold under repurchase agreements	292		
Junior subordinated debentures	605	663	
Total interest expense	9,949	9,770	
NET INTEREST INCOME	108,082	81,846	
PROVISION FOR CREDIT LOSSES	2,800	150	
THO FISION ON CHABIT EGGGES	2,000	150	
NET INTEREST INCOME AFTER PROVISION FOR CREDIT LOSSES	105,282	81,696	
NONINTEREST INCOME:			
Nonsufficient funds (NSF) fees	8,509	5,389	
Debit card and ATM card income	6,487	3,836	
Service charges on deposit accounts	2,931	2,441	
Trust income	1,017		
Mortgage income	991	59	
Other	3,506	2,220	
Translation of income	22.441	12.045	
Total noninterest income	23,441	13,945	
NONINTEREST EXPENSE:			
Salaries and employee benefits	33,209	23,252	
Net occupancy and equipment	4,278	3,557	
Debit card, data processing and software amortization	2,570	1,532	
Regulatory assessments and FDIC insurance	2,395	1,548	
Core deposit intangibles amortization	1,755	1,695	
Depreciation	2,378	2,035	
Communications (including telephone, courier and postage)	2,196	1,748	
Other real estate expense	223	691	
Other	6,763	4,401	

Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

Total noninterest expense	55,767	40,459
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAXES	72,956	55,182
PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES	23,651	18,695
NET INCOME	\$ 49,305	\$ 36,487
EARNINGS PER SHARE:		
Basic	\$ 0.87	\$ 0.77
Diluted	\$ 0.86	\$ 0.77

See notes to interim consolidated financial statements.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

## (UNAUDITED)

	Three Months Ended Ma 2013 20			
		ands)		
Net income	\$	49,305	\$	36,487
Other comprehensive loss, before tax:				
Securities available for sale:				
Change in unrealized gain during period		(1,771)		(1,185)
Total other comprehensive loss		(1,771)		(1,185)
Deferred tax benefit related to other comprehensive income		620		415
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax		(1,151)		(770)
Comprehensive income	\$	48,154	\$	35,717

See notes to interim consolidated financial statements.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY

## (UNAUDITED)

	Common Stock Capital Retained					cumulated Other prehensive	Total Shareholders		
	Shares	Amount	Surplus	Earnings		Income		ock	Equity
		(]	In thousands, ex	cept share at	nd pe	r share data	)		
BALANCE AT DECEMBER 31, 2011	46,947,415	\$ 46,947	\$ 883,575	\$ 623,878	\$	13,472	\$ (	(607)	\$ 1,567,265
Net income				36,487					36,487
Other comprehensive loss						(770)			(770)
Common stock issued in connection with the									
exercise of stock options and restricted stock	71,581	72	1,779						1,851
Common stock issued in connection with the									
acquisition of Texas Bankers, Inc.	314,953	315	12,393						12,708
Stock based compensation expense			1,215						1,215
Cash dividends declared, \$0.195 per share				(9,223)					(9,223)
BALANCE AT MARCH 31, 2012	47,333,949	\$ 47,334	\$ 898,962	\$ 651,142	\$	12,702	\$ (	(607)	\$ 1,609,533
BALANCE AT DECEMBER 31, 2012	56,484,234	\$ 56,484	\$ 1,274,290	\$ 750,236	\$	8,986	\$ (	(607)	\$ 2,089,389
Net income				49,305					49,305
Other comprehensive loss						(1,151)			(1,151)
Common stock issued in connection with the									
exercise of stock options and restricted stock	35,758	36	634						670
Common stock issued in connection with the									
acquisition of East Texas Financial Services, Inc.	530,940	531	21,769						22,300
Stock based compensation expense			1,198						1,198
Cash dividends declared, \$0.215 per share				(12,256)					(12,256)
BALANCE AT MARCH 31, 2013	57,050,932	\$ 57,051	\$ 1,297,891	\$ 787,285	\$	7,835	\$ (	(607)	\$ 2,149,455

See notes to interim consolidated financial statements.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

## (UNAUDITED)

	Three Months Ended March 31, 2013 2012 (Dollars in thousands)				
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:					
Net income	\$ 49,305	\$ 36,487			
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:					
Depreciation and CDI amortization	4,133	3,730			
Provision for credit losses	2,800	150			
Net amortization of premium on investments	22,710	9,720			
Loss (gain) on sale or write down of premises, equipment and other real estate	104	(411)			
Net accretion of discount on loans	(14,292)				
Proceeds from sale of loans held for sale	42,131				
Originations of loans held for sale	(40,131)				
Stock based compensation expense	1,198	1,215			
Decrease (increase) in accrued interest receivable and other assets	16,784	(24,626)			
Increase in accrued interest payable and other liabilities	28,036	23,846			
Net cash provided by operating activities	112,778	50,111			
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:					
Proceeds from maturities and principal paydowns of held to maturity securities	589,924	354,183			
Purchase of held to maturity securities	(1,159,815)	(1,375,431)			
Proceeds from maturities, sales and principal paydowns of available for sale securities	403,912	22,813			
Purchase of available for sale securities	(384,999)				
Net increase (decrease) in loans held for investment	47,199	(85,120)			
Purchase of bank premises and equipment	(1,588)	(2,264)			
Proceeds from sale of bank premises, equipment and other real estate	1,425	4,817			
Net cash and cash equivalents acquired in the purchase of Texas Bankers, Inc.		44,550			
Net cash and cash equivalents acquired in the purchase of East Texas Financial Services, Inc.	3,471	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			
Net cash used in investing activities	(500,471)	(1,036,452)			
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:					
Net (decrease) increase in noninterest-bearing deposits	(32,934)	95,498			
Net (decrease) increase in interest-bearing deposits	(7,851)	318,341			
Net proceeds from other short-term borrowings	280,000	515,000			
Repayments of other long-term borrowings	(567)	(254)			
Net increase in securities sold under repurchase agreements	15,739	3,598			
• •	670				
Proceeds from stock option exercises Payments of cash dividends		1,851			
Payments of cash dividends	(12,256)	(9,223)			
Net cash provided by financing activities	242,801	924,811			
NET DECREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	\$ (144,892)	\$ (61,530)			
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, BEGINNING OF PERIOD	326,304	213,442			
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, END OF PERIOD	\$ 181,412	\$ 151,912			

# Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

## NONCASH ACTIVITIES:

Stock issued in connection with the Texas Bankers, Inc. acquisition	\$	\$ 12,708
Stock issued in connection with the East Texas Financial Services, Inc. acquisition	22,300	
Acquisition of real estate through foreclosure of collateral	1,347	3,559
SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION:		
Income taxes paid	\$	\$ 250
Interest paid	10,034	10,001

See notes to interim consolidated financial statements.

#### PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

#### 1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The interim consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Prosperity Bancshares, Inc.® (the Company ) and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, Prosperity Bank® (the Bank ) and Prosperity Holdings of Delaware, LLC. All inter-company transactions and balances have been eliminated.

The accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles for interim financial information and with the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by generally accepted accounting principles for complete financial statements. In the opinion of management, the statements reflect all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the financial position, results of operations and cash flows of the Company on a consolidated basis, and all such adjustments are of a normal recurring nature. These financial statements and the notes thereto should be read in conjunction with the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012. Operating results for the three-month period ended March 31, 2013 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the year ending December 31, 2013 or any other period.

#### 2. INCOME PER COMMON SHARE

Outstanding stock options issued by the Company represent the only dilutive effect reflected in diluted weighted average shares. The following table illustrates the computation of basic and diluted earnings per share:

	Three Months Ended March 31,						
	20	2013 Per Share			2012 Per S		
	Amount (In		nount ands, exc	Amount ept per share da		mount	
Net income	\$ 49,305		Í	\$ 36,487	ĺ		
Basic:							
Weighted average shares outstanding	56,988	\$	0.87	47,238	\$	0.77	
Diluted:							
Add incremental shares for:							
Effect of dilutive securities - options	146			173			
•							
Total	57,134	\$	0.86	47,411	\$	0.77	

#### PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

There were no stock options exercisable during the quarters ended March 31, 2013 or 2012 that would have had an anti-dilutive effect on the above computation.

#### 3. NEW ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

#### Accounting Standards Updates

ASU 2012-02 Intangibles Goodwill and Other (Topic 350) Testing Indefinite-Lived Intangible Assets for Impairment. ASU 2012-02 gives entities the option to first assess qualitative factors to determine whether the existence of events or circumstances leads to a determination that it is more likely than not that an indefinite-lived intangible asset is impaired. If, after assessing the totality of events or circumstances, an entity determines it is more likely than not that an indefinite-lived intangible asset is impaired, then the entity must perform the quantitative impairment test. If, under the quantitative impairment test, the carrying amount of the intangible asset exceeds its fair value, an entity should recognize an impairment loss in the amount of that excess permitting an entity to assess qualitative factors when testing indefinite-lived intangible assets for impairment results in guidance that is similar to the goodwill impairment testing guidance in ASU 2011-08. ASU 2012-02 became effective for the Company on January 1, 2013 and did not have a significant impact on the Company s financial statements.

ASU 2013-02 Comprehensive Income (Topic 220) Reporting of Amounts Reclassified Out of Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income. ASU 2013-02 amends recent guidance related to the reporting of comprehensive income to enhance the reporting of reclassifications out of accumulated other comprehensive income. ASU 2013-02 became effective for the Company on January 1, 2013 and did not have a significant impact on the Company s financial statements. See Note 10 Other Comprehensive (Loss) Income for applicable disclosures.

9

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## MARCH 31, 2013

## (UNAUDITED)

#### 4. SECURITIES

The amortized cost and fair value of investment securities were as follows:

	Amortized U			March 31 Gross Unrealized		31, 2013 Gross Unrealized		Fair
		Cost	Gains (Dollars i			Losses		Value
Available for Sale				(Donars III	· thou	ourus)		
States and political subdivisions	\$	33,964	\$	1,460	\$		\$	35,424
Collateralized mortgage obligations		583				(13)		570
Mortgage-backed securities		150,684		10,300		(25)		160,959
Other securities		8,788		332				9,120
Total	\$	194,019	\$	12,092	\$	(38)	\$	206,073
Held to Maturity								
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. Government								
agencies	\$	5,792	\$	112	\$		\$	5,904
States and political subdivisions		363,352		6,692		(450)		369,594
Corporate debt securities		2,027		10				2,037
Collateralized mortgage obligations		96,525		2,061		(98)		98,488
Mortgage-backed securities	7,	299,142		164,023		(24,571)	-	7,438,594
Qualified School Construction Bonds (QSCB)		12,900		2,316				15,216
Total	\$ 7,	779,738	\$	175,214	\$	(25,119)	\$ 7	7,929,833

	December 31, 2012						
	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains (Dollars in	Gross Unrealized Losses thousands)	Fair Value			
Available for Sale							
States and political subdivisions	\$ 34,743	\$ 1,691	\$	\$ 36,434			
Collateralized mortgage obligations	616		(12)	604			
Mortgage-backed securities	168,701	11,742	(27)	180,416			
Other securities	8,786	430		9,216			
Total	\$ 212,846	\$ 13,863	\$ (39)	\$ 226,670			

Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

Held to Maturity				
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. Government				
agencies	\$ 7,061	\$ 160	\$	\$ 7,221
States and political subdivisions	391,510	7,074	(354)	398,230
Corporate debt securities	1,500	28		1,528
Collateralized mortgage obligations	125,912	2,304	(50)	128,166
Mortgage-backed securities	6,676,512	196,206	(4,517)	6,868,201
Qualified School Construction Bonds (QSCB)	12,900	2,449		15,349
Total	\$ 7,215,395	\$ 208,221	\$ (4,921)	\$ 7,418,695

#### PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

Management evaluates securities for other-than-temporary impairment (OTTI) at least on a quarterly basis, and more frequently when economic or market conditions warrant such an evaluation. The investment securities portfolio is evaluated for OTTI by segregating the portfolio into two general segments and applying the appropriate OTTI model.

In determining OTTI, management considers many factors, including: (1) the length of time and the extent to which the fair value has been less than cost, (2) the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer, (3) whether the market decline was affected by macroeconomic conditions, and (4) whether the entity has the intent to sell the debt security or more likely than not will be required to sell the debt security before its anticipated recovery. The assessment of whether an other-than-temporary decline exists involves a high degree of subjectivity and judgment and is based on the information available to management at a point in time.

When OTTI occurs, the amount of the other-than-temporary impairment recognized in earnings depends on whether an entity intends to sell the security or more likely than not will be required to sell the security before recovery of its amortized cost basis less any current-period credit loss. If an entity intends to sell or more likely than not will be required to sell the security before recovery of its amortized cost basis less any current-period credit loss, the OTTI shall be recognized in earnings equal to the entire difference between the investment s amortized cost basis and its fair value at the balance sheet date. If an entity does not intend to sell the security and it is not more likely than not that the entity will be required to sell the security before recovery of its amortized cost basis less any current-period loss, the OTTI shall be separated into the amount representing the credit-related portion of the impairment loss (credit loss) and the noncredit portion of the impairment loss (noncredit portion). The amount of the total OTTI related to the credit loss is determined based on the difference between the present value of cash flows expected to be collected and the amortized cost basis and such difference is recognized in earnings. The amount of the total OTTI related to the noncredit portion is recognized in other comprehensive income, net of applicable taxes. The previous amortized cost basis less the OTTI recognized in earnings shall become the new amortized cost basis of the investment.

As of March 31, 2013, the Company does not intend to sell any debt securities and management believes that the Company more likely than not will not be required to sell any debt securities before their anticipated recovery, at which time the Company will receive full value for the securities. Furthermore, as of March 31, 2013, management does not have the intent to sell any of its securities and believes that it is more likely than not that the Company will not have to sell any such securities before a recovery of cost. The unrealized losses are largely due to increases in market interest rates over the yields available at the time the underlying securities were purchased. The fair value is expected to recover as the securities approach their maturity date or repricing date or if market yields for such investments decline. Management does not believe any of the securities are impaired due to reasons of credit quality. Accordingly, as of March 31, 2013, management believes any impairment in the Company s securities are temporary and no impairment loss has been realized in the Company s consolidated statements of income.

11

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## MARCH 31, 2013

## (UNAUDITED)

Securities with unrealized losses segregated by length of time that have been in a continuous loss position at March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012 were as follows:

	March 31, 2013 Less than 12 Months More than 12 Months To					Tot	al					
		stimated air Value		realized Losses	Fair	imated r Value ollars in	L	ealized osses		stimated air Value	_	realized Josses
Available for Sale					(D	onars m	HIOU	surus)				
Collateralized mortgage obligations	\$		\$		\$	570	\$	(13)	\$	570	\$	(13)
Mortgage-backed securities		311				3,794		(25)		4,105		(25)
Total	\$	311	\$		\$	4,364	\$	(38)	\$	4,675	\$	(38)
Held to Maturity												
States and political subdivisions	\$	47,000	\$	(430)	\$	1,140	\$	(20)	\$	48,140	\$	(450)
Collateralized mortgage obligations		2,025		(60)		1,236		(38)		3,261		(98)
Mortgage-backed securities	2	2,197,825		(24,570)		220		(1)	2	2,198,045	(	(24,571)
Total	\$ 2	2,246,850	\$	(25,060)	\$ :	2,596	\$	(59)	\$ 2	2,249,446	\$ (	(25,119)

					D	ecembe More						
		Less than 1	2 Mc	onths			nths			Tot	al	
	Es	stimated	Un	realized	Esti	mated	Unrealized		realized Estimated		Un	realized
	Fa	ir Value	]	Losses		Value		osses	Fa	air Value	]	Losses
Available for Sale					(DC	ollars in	tnou	isanas)				
Collateralized mortgage obligations	\$		\$		\$	603	\$	(12)	\$	603	\$	(12)
Mortgage-backed securities	Ψ	224	Ψ			,964	Ψ	(27)	Ψ	4,188	Ψ	(27)
5 6						,				,		
Total	\$	224	\$		\$ 4	,567	\$	(39)	\$	4,791	\$	(39)
TIALIA MAAAAA												
Held to Maturity												
States and political subdivisions	\$	37,322	\$	(335)	\$ 1	,140	\$	(19)	\$	38,462	\$	(354)
Collateralized mortgage obligations		2,366		(50)						2,366		(50)
Mortgage-backed securities	1	,081,414		(4,516)		234		(1)	1	,081,648		(4,517)
Total	\$ 1	,121,102	\$	(4,901)	\$ 1	,374	\$	(20)	\$ 1	,122,476	\$	(4,921)

At March 31, 2013, there were approximately 337 securities in an unrealized loss position for more than 12 months.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

The amortized cost and fair value of investment securities at March 31, 2013, by contractual maturity, are shown below. Actual maturities will differ from contractual maturities because borrowers may have the right to call or prepay obligations at any time with or without call or prepayment penalties.

	Held to Maturity			Available		e for Sale		
	Amortized			Fair	Amortized			Fair
		Cost		Value		Cost		Value
			(	(Dollars in tl	housai	iousands)		
Due in one year or less	\$	30,686	\$	30,848	\$	8,878	\$	9,212
Due after one year through five years		125,686		126,744		4,925		5,134
Due after five years through ten years		140,637		143,215		23,401		24,396
Due after ten years		87,062		91,944		5,548		5,802
Subtotal		384,071		392,751		42,752		44,544
Mortgage-backed securities and collateralized mortgage obligations	7	,395,667	7	7,537,082	1	151,267		161,529
Total	\$ 7	,779,738	\$ 7	7,929,833	\$ 1	194,019	\$ 2	206,073

The Company had no gain or loss on sale of securities for the three months ended March 31, 2013 or 2012. As of March 31, 2013, the Company had eight non-agency CMO s remaining with a total book value of \$2.2 million and total market value of \$2.2 million.

At March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, the Company did not own securities of any one issuer (other than the U.S. government and its agencies) for which aggregate adjusted cost exceeded 10% of the consolidated shareholders equity at such respective dates.

Securities with an amortized cost of \$4.40 billion and \$4.13 billion and a fair value of \$4.50 billion and \$4.27 billion at March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively, were pledged to collateralize public deposits and for other purposes required or permitted by law.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

(UNAUDITED)

#### 5. LOANS AND ALLOWANCE FOR CREDIT LOSSES

The loan portfolio consists of various types of loans made principally to borrowers located in Bryan/College Station, Central Texas, Dallas/Fort Worth, East Texas, Houston, South Texas and West Texas and is classified by major type as follows:

	March 31, 2013 (Dollars in	December 31, 2012 thousands)
Residential mortgage loans held for sale	\$ 8,496	\$ 10,433
Commercial and industrial	732,308	771,114
Real estate:		
Construction and land development	575,307	550,768
1-4 family residential (including home equity)	1,534,255	1,432,133
Commercial real estate (including multi-family residential)	1,993,518	1,990,642
Farmland	226,406	211,156
Agriculture	60,383	74,481
Consumer and other (net of unearned discount)	132,351	139,213
Total loans held for investment	5,254,528	5,169,507
Total	\$ 5,263,024	\$ 5,179,940

- (i) Commercial and Industrial Loans. In nearly all cases, the Company s commercial loans are made in the Company s market areas and are underwritten on the basis of the borrower s ability to service the debt from income. As a general practice, the Company takes as collateral a lien on any available real estate, equipment or other assets owned by the borrower and obtains a personal guaranty of the borrower or principal. Working capital loans are primarily collateralized by short-term assets whereas term loans are primarily collateralized by long-term assets. In general, commercial loans involve more credit risk than residential mortgage loans and commercial mortgage loans and, therefore, usually yield a higher return. The increased risk in commercial loans is due to the type of collateral securing these loans. The increased risk also derives from the expectation that commercial loans generally will be serviced principally from the operations of the business, and those operations may not be successful. Historical trends have shown these types of loans to have higher delinquencies than mortgage loans. As a result of these additional complexities, variables and risks, commercial loans require more thorough underwriting and servicing than other types of loans.
- (ii) Commercial Real Estate. The Company makes commercial real estate related loans collateralized by owner-occupied and non-owner-occupied real estate to finance the purchase of real estate. The Company's commercial real estate related loans are collateralized by first liens on real estate, typically have variable interest rates (or five year or less fixed rates) and amortize over a 15 to 20 year period. Payments on loans secured by such properties are often dependent on the successful operation or management of the properties. Accordingly, repayment of these loans may be subject to adverse conditions in the real estate market or the economy to a greater extent than other types of loans. The Company seeks to minimize these risks in a variety of ways, including giving careful consideration to the property's operating history, future operating projections, current and projected occupancy, location and physical condition in connection with underwriting these loans. The underwriting analysis also includes credit verification, analysis of global cash flow, appraisals and a review of the financial condition of the borrower. At March 31, 2013, the Company had commercial real estate related loans totaling \$2.57 billion which includes the categories of construction and land development loans, commercial real estate loans and multi-family residential loans. At March 31, 2013, approximately

## Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

36.8% of the outstanding principal balance of the Company s commercial real estate related loans was secured by owner-occupied properties.

14

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

- (iii) 1-4 Family Residential Loans. The Company originates 1-4 family residential mortgage loans collateralized by owner-occupied residential properties located in the Company s market areas. The Company offers a variety of mortgage loan products which generally are amortized over five to 25 years. Loans collateralized by 1-4 family residential real estate generally have been originated in amounts of no more than 89% of appraised value or have mortgage insurance. The Company requires mortgage title insurance and hazard insurance. The Company has elected to keep all 1-4 family residential loans for its own account rather than selling such loans into the secondary market. By doing so, the Company is able to realize a higher yield on these loans; however, the Company also incurs interest rate risk as well as the risks associated with nonpayments on such loans.
- (iv) Construction and Land Development Loans. The Company makes loans to finance the construction of residential and, to a lesser extent, nonresidential properties. Construction loans generally are collateralized by first liens on real estate and have floating interest rates. The Company conducts periodic inspections, either directly or through an agent, prior to approval of periodic draws on these loans. Underwriting guidelines similar to those described above are also used in the Company's construction lending activities. Construction loans involve additional risks attributable to the fact that loan funds are advanced upon the security of a project under construction, and the project is of uncertain value prior to its completion. Because of uncertainties inherent in estimating construction costs, the market value of the completed project and the effects of governmental regulation on real property, it can be difficult to accurately evaluate the total funds required to complete a project and the related loan to value ratio. As a result of these uncertainties, construction lending often involves the disbursement of substantial funds with repayment dependent, in part, on the success of the ultimate project rather than the ability of a borrower or guarantor to repay the loan. If the Company is forced to foreclose on a project prior to completion, there is no assurance that the Company will be able to recover all of the unpaid portion of the loan. In addition, the Company may be required to fund additional amounts to complete a project and may have to hold the property for an indeterminate period of time. While the Company has underwriting procedures designed to identify what it believes to be acceptable levels of risks in construction lending, no assurance can be given that these procedures will prevent losses from the risks described above.
- (v) Agriculture Loans. The Company provides agriculture loans for short-term crop production, including rice, cotton, milo and corn, farm equipment financing and agriculture real estate financing. The Company evaluates agriculture borrowers primarily based on their historical profitability, level of experience in their particular agriculture industry, overall financial capacity and the availability of secondary collateral to withstand economic and natural variations common to the industry. Because agriculture loans present a higher level of risk associated with events caused by nature, the Company routinely makes on-site visits and inspections in order to identify and monitor such risks.
- (vi) Consumer Loans. Consumer loans made by the Company include direct credit automobile loans, recreational vehicle loans, boat loans, home improvement loans, home equity loans, personal loans (collateralized and uncollateralized) and deposit account collateralized loans. The terms of these loans typically range from 12 to 120 months and vary based upon the nature of collateral and size of loan. Generally, consumer loans entail greater risk than do real estate secured loans, particularly in the case of consumer loans that are unsecured or collateralized by rapidly depreciating assets such as automobiles. In such cases, any repossessed collateral for a defaulted consumer loan may not provide an adequate source of repayment for the outstanding loan balance. The remaining deficiency often does not warrant further substantial collection efforts against the borrower beyond obtaining a deficiency judgment. In addition, consumer loan collections are dependent on the borrower s continuing financial stability, and thus are more likely to be adversely affected by job loss, divorce, illness or personal bankruptcy. Furthermore, the application of various federal and state laws may limit the amount which can be recovered on such loans.

The Company maintains a loan review department that reviews and validates the credit risk program on a periodic basis. Results of these reviews are presented to management. The loan review process complements and reinforces the risk identification and assessment decisions made by lenders and credit personnel, as well as the Company s policies and procedures.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

Concentrations of Credit. Most of the Company s lending activity occurs within the State of Texas. The majority of the Company s loan portfolio consists of commercial and industrial, commercial real estate and 1-4 family residential loans. As of March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, there were no concentrations of loans related to any single industry in excess of 10% of total loans.

Foreign Loans. The Company has U.S. dollar denominated loans and commitments to borrowers in Mexico. The outstanding balance of these loans and the unfunded amounts available under these commitments were not significant at March 31, 2013 or December 31, 2012.

Related Party Loans. As of March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, loans outstanding to directors, officers and their affiliates totaled \$6.8 million and \$6.7 million, respectively. All transactions entered into between the Company and such related parties are done in the ordinary course of business and made on the same terms and conditions as similar transactions with unaffiliated persons.

An analysis of activity with respect to these related party loans is as follows:

	March 31, 2013 (Dollars in )	ember 31, 2012 ands)
Beginning balance	\$ 6,682	\$ 9,809
New loans and reclassified related loans	221	967
Repayments	(80)	(4,094)
Ending balance	\$ 6,823	\$ 6,682

Nonaccrual and Past Due Loans. The Company has several procedures in place to assist it in maintaining the overall quality of its loan portfolio. The Company has established underwriting guidelines to be followed by its officers and the Company also monitors its delinquency levels for any negative or adverse trends. There can be no assurance, however, that the Company s loan portfolio will not become subject to increasing pressures from deteriorating borrower credit due to general economic conditions.

The Company generally places a loan on nonaccrual status and ceases accruing interest when the payment of principal or interest is delinquent for 90 days, or earlier in some cases, unless the loan is in the process of collection and the underlying collateral fully supports the carrying value of the loan.

The Company requires appraisals on loans collateralized by real estate. With respect to potential problem loans, an evaluation of the borrower s overall financial condition is made to determine the need, if any, for possible writedowns or appropriate additions to the allowance for credit losses.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## MARCH 31, 2013

(UNAUDITED)

An aging analysis of past due loans, segregated by class of loans, is as follows:

			Mar	rch 31, 2013		
	Loans Pa					
		90 or More	Total Past	Nonaccrual	Current	Total
	30-89 Days	Days	Due Loans (Dollars	Loans s in thousands)	Loans	Loans
Construction and land development	\$ 9,113	\$	\$ 9,113	\$ 1,792	\$ 564,402	\$ 575,307
Agriculture and agriculture real estate (includes farmland)	440	11	451	107	286,231	286,789
1-4 family (includes home equity) (1)	2,533		2,533	674	1,539,544	1,542,751
Commercial real estate (includes multi-family residential)	4,114		4,114	1,643	1,987,761	1,993,518
Commercial and industrial	3,568	631	4,199	3,220	724,889	732,308
Consumer and other	545		545	93	131,713	132,351
Total	\$ 20,313	\$ 642	\$ 20,955	\$ 7,529	\$ 5,234,540	\$ 5,263,024

			Decer	nber 31, 2012		
	Loans Pa	st Due and Sti	ll Accruing			
		90 or More	Total Past	Nonaccrual	Current	Total
	<b>30-89 Days</b>	Days	Due Loans (Dollar	Loans s in thousands)	Loans	Loans
Construction and land development	\$ 3,863	\$	\$ 3,863	\$ 1,170	\$ 545,735	\$ 550,768
Agriculture and agriculture real estate (includes farmland)	310	21	331	396	284,910	285,637
1-4 family (includes home equity) (1)	2,307	310	2,617	1,598	1,438,351	1,442,566
Commercial real estate (includes multi-family residential)	9,163		9,163		1,981,479	1,990,642
Commercial and industrial	4,843		4,843	1,469	764,802	771,114
Consumer and other	856		856	749	137,608	139,213
Total	\$ 21,342	\$ 331	\$ 21,673	\$ 5,382	\$ 5,152,885	\$ 5,179,940

<sup>(1)</sup> Includes \$8,496 and \$10,433 of residential mortgage loans held for sale at March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

(UNAUDITED)

The following table presents information regarding nonperforming assets at the dates indicated:

	March 31, 2013	ember 31, 2012
V 11	(Dollars i	
Nonaccrual loans	\$ 7,529	\$ 5,382
Accruing loans 90 or more days past due	642	331
Total nonperforming loans	8,171	5,713
Repossessed assets	49	68
Other real estate	9,913	7,234
Total nonperforming assets	\$ 18,133	\$ 13,015
Nonperforming assets to total loans and other real estate	0.34%	0.25%

The Company believes its conservative lending approach has resulted in sound asset quality. The Company had \$18.1 million in nonperforming assets at March 31, 2013 compared with \$13.0 million at December 31, 2012. If interest on nonaccrual loans had been accrued under the original loan terms, approximately \$111 thousand and \$162 thousand would have been recorded as income for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

Purchased Credit-Impaired (PCI) Loans. In connection with the acquisition of American State Financial Corporation (ASB) on July 1, 2012, Community National Bank on October 1, 2012 and East Texas Financial Services on January 1, 2013, the Company acquired loans both with and without evidence of credit quality deterioration since origination. The acquired loans were initially recorded at fair value with no carryover of any allowance for loan losses.

Loans acquired with evidence of credit quality deterioration at acquisition for which it was probable that the Company would not be able to collect all contractual amounts due were accounted for as PCI.

The carrying amount of acquired PCI loans included in the consolidated balance sheet and the related outstanding balance at March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012 were as set forth in the following table. The outstanding balance represents the total amount owed as of March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, including accrued but unpaid interest and any amounts previously charged off. No allowance for loan losses was required on the acquired PCI loan pools at both March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012.

	March 31, 2013	Dec	ember 31, 2012		
	(Dollars i	(Dollars in thousands)			
Acquired PCI loans:					
Carrying amount	\$ 28,028	\$	22,880		
Outstanding balance	56,481		46,914		

18

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

(UNAUDITED)

Changes in the accretable yield for acquired PCI loans for the three month periods ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 were as follows:

	Thre	ods Ended	
	2013		2012
	(1	Dollars in tho	usands)
Balance at beginning of period	\$	7,459	\$
Additions		1,736	
Reclassifications from nonaccretable		143	
Accretion		(1,769)	
Balance at March 31	\$	7,569	\$

Impaired Loans. Loans are considered impaired when, based on current information and events, it is probable the Company will be unable to collect all amounts due in accordance with the original contractual terms of the loan agreement, including scheduled principal and interest payments. Impairment is evaluated in total for smaller-balance loans of a similar nature and on an individual loan basis for other loans. If a loan is impaired, a specific valuation allowance is allocated, if necessary, so that the loan is reported net, at the present value of estimated future cash flows using the loan s existing rate or at the fair value of collateral if repayment is expected solely from the collateral. Interest payments on impaired loans are typically applied to principal unless collectability of the principal amount is reasonably assured, in which case interest is recognized on a cash basis. Impaired loans, or portions thereof, are charged off when deemed uncollectible.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## MARCH 31, 2013

## (UNAUDITED)

Impaired loans as of March 31, 2013 are set forth in the following table. No interest income was recognized on impaired loans subsequent to their classification as impaired for the three month periods ended March 31, 2013 and 2012. The average recorded investment presented in the table below is reported on a year-to-date basis.

		h 31, 2013	Average	
	Recorded Investment	Unpaid Principal Balance (Dollars i	Related Allowance in thousands)	Recorded Investment
With no related allowance recorded:				
Construction and land development	\$ 18	\$ 20	\$	\$ 70
Agriculture and agriculture real estate (includes farmland)	77	77		77
1-4 family (includes home equity)	303	344		383
Commercial real estate (includes multi-family residential)	1,461	1,490		930
Commercial and industrial	222	222		155
Consumer and other	4	4		2
With an allowance recorded:				
Construction and land development	\$ 617	\$ 617	\$ 134	\$ 308
Agriculture and agriculture real estate (includes farmland)	30	37	27	32
1-4 family (includes home equity)	183	202	94	591
Commercial real estate (includes multi-family residential)	1,203	1,203	786	1,827
Commercial and industrial	2,987	3,037	1,467	2,014
Consumer and other	65	79	65	66
Total:				
Construction and land development	\$ 635	\$ 637	\$ 134	\$ 378
Agriculture and agriculture real estate (includes farmland)	107	114	27	109
1-4 family (includes home equity)	486	546	94	974
Commercial real estate (includes multi-family residential)	2,664	2,693	786	2,757
Commercial and industrial	3,209	3,259	1,467	2,169
Consumer and other	69	83	65	68
	\$ 7,170	\$ 7,332	\$ 2,573	\$ 6,455

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

Impaired loans as of December 31, 2012 are set forth in the following table. No interest income was recognized on impaired loans subsequent to their classification as impaired. The average recorded investment is reported on a year-to-date basis.

		Deceml Unpaid	4	verage	
	Recorded Investment	Principal Balance	Related Allowance in thousands)	Re	ecorded estment
With no related allowance recorded:					
Construction and land development	\$ 1,144	\$ 1,175	\$	\$	368
Agriculture and agriculture real estate (includes farmland)	77	77			34
1-4 family (includes home equity)	491	522			381
Commercial real estate (includes multi-family residential)	450	476			676
Commercial and industrial	87	89			75
Consumer and other	10	10			3
With an allowance recorded:					
Construction and land development	\$	\$	\$	\$	451
Agriculture and agriculture real estate (includes farmland)	34	41	29		45
1-4 family (includes home equity)	999	1,017	273		720
Commercial real estate (includes multi-family residential)	2,450	2,451	610		2,725
Commercial and industrial	1,043	1,079	1,002		782
Consumer and other	66	81	67		21
Total:					
Construction and land development	\$ 1,144	\$ 1,175	\$	\$	819
Agriculture and agriculture real estate (includes farmland)	111	118	29		79
1-4 family (includes home equity)	1,490	1,539	273		1,101
Commercial real estate (includes multi-family residential)	2,900	2,927	610		3,401
Commercial and industrial	1,130	1,168	1,002		857
Consumer and other	76	91	67		24
	\$ 6,851	\$ 7,018	\$ 1,981	\$	6,281

*Credit Quality Indicators.* As part of the ongoing monitoring of the credit quality of the Company s loan portfolio and methodology for calculating the allowance for credit losses, management assigns and tracks loan grades to be used as credit quality indicators. The following is a general description of the loan risk grades used (1-7):

**Grade 1** Credits in this category are of the highest standards of credit quality with virtually no risk of loss. These borrowers would represent top rated companies and individuals with unquestionable financial standing with excellent global cash flow coverage, net worth, liquidity and collateral coverage and/or secured by CD/savings accounts.

**Grade 2** Credits in this category are not immune from risk but are well-protected by the collateral and paying capacity of the borrower. These loans may exhibit a minor unfavorable credit factor, but the overall credit is sufficiently strong to minimize the possibility of loss.

## Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

**Grade 3** Credits in this category constitute an undue and unwarranted credit risk, however the factors do not rise to a level of substandard. These credits have potential weaknesses and/or declining trends that, if not corrected, could expose the Company to risk at a future date. These loans are monitored on the Bank s internally generated watch list and evaluated on a quarterly basis.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

**Grade 4** Credits in this category are deemed substandard loans in accordance with regulatory guidelines. Loans in this category have a well-defined weakness that, if not corrected, could make default of principal and interest possible, but it is not yet certain. Loans in this category are still accruing interest and may be dependent upon secondary sources of repayment and/or collateral liquidation.

**Grade 5** Credits in this category are deemed substandard and impaired pursuant to regulatory guidelines. As such, the Bank has determined that it is probable that less than 100% of the principal and interest will be collected. These loans are individually evaluated for a specific reserve valuation and will typically have the accrual of interest stopped.

**Grade 6** Credits in this category include doubtful loans in accordance with regulatory guidance. Such loans are on nonaccrual and factors have indicated a loss is imminent. These loans are also deemed impaired. While a specific reserve may be in place while the loan and collateral are being evaluated these loans are typically charged down to an amount the Company deems collectable.

**Grade 7** Credits in this category are deemed a loss in accordance with regulatory guidelines and charged off or charged down. The Bank may continue collection efforts and may have partial recovery in the future.

The following table presents risk grades and classified loans by class of loan at March 31, 2013. Classified loans include loans in risk grades 5, 6 and 7.

	and	truction Land lopment	Ag Re (I	culture and griculture eal Estate (ncludes urmland)	4 Family (Includes ne Equity) (1) (I	I (Inc	commercial Real Estate cludes Multi- Family Residential) es in thousands	and	ommercial I Industrial	 sumer and Other		Total
Grade 1	\$	277	\$	3,961	\$ 289	\$		\$	50,578	\$ 35,862	\$	90,967
Grade 2	56	64,386		281,853	1,531,042		1,947,913		671,492	96,403	5	5,093,089
Grade 3		6,388			4,590		11,520		3,722	12		26,232
Grade 4		3,606		440	3,164		9,952		376			17,538
Grade 5		635		107	474		2,664		3,209	69		7,158
Grade 6					12							12
Grade 7												
PCI Loans		15		428	3,180		21,469		2,931	5		28,028
Total	\$ 57	75,307	\$	286,789	\$ 1,542,751	\$	1,993,518	\$	732,308	\$ 132,351	\$ 5	5,263,024

(1) Includes \$8,496 of residential mortgage loans held for sale at March 31, 2013. The following table presents risk grades and classified loans by class of loan at December 31, 2012.

Total

Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

	and	ruction Land opment	Ag Re	culture and griculture eal Estate Includes armland)	1-4 Family (Includes ne Equity) (1)	I (In	commercial Real Estate cludes Multi- Family Residential) es in thousands	and	ommercial   Industrial	 sumer and Other		
Grade 1	\$	476	\$	4,195	\$ 515	\$		\$	53,965	\$ 38,789	\$	97,940
Grade 2	53′	7,340		277,333	1,431,095		1,945,319		702,587	100,163	4	,993,837
Grade 3	,	7,250		2,024	4,947		11,760		8,926			34,907
Grade 4	4	4,256		1,694	4,303		11,711		1,385	176		23,525
Grade 5		1,144		111	1,477		2,900		1,130	76		6,838
Grade 6					13							13
Grade 7												
PCI Loans		302		280	216		18,952		3,121	9		22,880
Total	\$ 550	0,768	\$	285,637	\$ 1,442,566	\$	1,990,642	\$	771,114	\$ 139,213	\$ 5	,179,940

<sup>(1)</sup> Includes \$10,433 of residential mortgage loans held for sale at December 31, 2012.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

(UNAUDITED)

Allowance for Credit Losses. The allowance for credit losses is a valuation established through charges to earnings in the form of a provision for credit losses. Management has established an allowance for credit losses which it believes is adequate for estimated losses in the Company s loan portfolio. The amount of the allowance for credit losses is affected by the following: (i) charge-offs of loans that occur when loans are deemed uncollectible and decrease the allowance, (ii) recoveries on loans previously charged off that increase the allowance and (iii) provisions for credit losses charged to earnings that increase the allowance. Based on an evaluation of the loan portfolio and consideration of the factors listed below, management presents a quarterly review of the allowance for credit losses to the Bank s Board of Directors, indicating any change in the allowance since the last review and any recommendations as to adjustments in the allowance.

The Company s allowance for credit losses consists of two components: a specific valuation allowance based on probable losses on specifically identified loans and a general valuation allowance based on historical loan loss experience, general economic conditions and other qualitative risk factors both internal and external to the Company.

In setting the specific valuation allowance, the Company follows a loan review program to evaluate the credit risk in the loan portfolio. Through this loan review process, the Company maintains an internal list of impaired loans which, along with the delinquency list of loans, helps management assess the overall quality of the loan portfolio and the adequacy of the allowance for credit losses. All loans that have been identified as impaired are reviewed on a quarterly basis in order to determine whether a specific reserve is required. For each impaired loan, the Company allocates a specific loan loss reserve primarily based on the value of the collateral securing the impaired loan requiring a reserve. The specific reserves are determined on an individual loan basis. Impaired loans are excluded from the general valuation allowance described below.

In determining the amount of the general valuation allowance, management considers factors such as historical loan loss experience, industry diversification of the Company s commercial loan portfolio, concentration risk of specific loan types, the volume, growth and composition of the Company s loan portfolio, current economic conditions that may affect the borrower s ability to pay and the value of collateral, the evaluation of the Company s loan portfolio through its internal loan review process, general economic conditions and other qualitative risk factors both internal and external to the Company and other relevant factors.

Based on a review of these factors for each loan type, the Company applies an estimated percentage to the outstanding balance of each loan type, excluding any impaired loan. The Company uses this information to establish the amount of the general valuation allowance.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

In connection with its review of the loan portfolio, the Company considers risk elements attributable to particular loan types or categories in assessing the quality of individual loans. Some of the risk elements include:

for 1-4 family residential mortgage loans, the borrower s ability to repay the loan, including a consideration of the debt to income ratio and employment and income stability, the loan to value ratio, and the age, condition and marketability of collateral;

for commercial real estate loans and multi-family residential loans, the debt service coverage ratio (income from the property in excess of operating expenses compared to loan payment requirements), operating results of the owner in the case of owner-occupied properties, the loan to value ratio, the age and condition of the collateral and the volatility of income, property value and future operating results typical of properties of that type;

for construction and land development loans, the perceived feasibility of the project including the ability to sell developed lots or improvements constructed for resale or the ability to lease property constructed for lease, the quality and nature of contracts for presale or prelease, if any, experience and ability of the developer and loan to value ratio;

for commercial and industrial loans, the operating results of the commercial, industrial or professional enterprise, the borrower s business, professional and financial ability and expertise, the specific risks and volatility of income and operating results typical for businesses in that category and the value, nature and marketability of collateral;

for agricultural real estate loans, the experience and financial capability of the borrower, projected debt service coverage of the operations of the borrower and loan to value ratio; and

for non-real estate agricultural loans, the operating results, experience and financial capability of the borrower, historical and expected market conditions and the value, nature and marketability of collateral.

In addition, for each category, the Company considers secondary sources of income and the financial strength and credit history of the borrower and any guarantors.

At March 31, 2013, the allowance for credit losses totaled \$55.0 million or 1.05% of total loans. At December 31, 2012, the allowance aggregated \$52.6 million or 1.01% of total loans.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## MARCH 31, 2013

## (UNAUDITED)

The following table details the recorded investment in loans and activity in the allowance for credit losses by portfolio segment for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012. Allocation of a portion of the allowance to one category of loans does not preclude its availability to absorb losses in other categories.

	Construction and Land Development		(includes Home t Farmland) Equity)		includes Home Equity)	Re (i Mu re	ommercial eal Estate includes ilti-Family sidential) s in thousan	Commercial and Industrial nds)			onsumer d Other		Total	
Allowance for credit losses:														
Balance January 1, 2012	\$	12,094	\$	511	\$	12,645	\$	21,460	\$	3,826	\$	1,058	\$	51,594
Provision for credit losses		(732)		109		(72)		468		171		206		150
Charge-offs		(26)				(52)		(23)		(78)		(203)		(382)
Recoveries		4				2		5		93		176		280
Net charge-offs		(22)				(50)		(18)		15		(27)		(102)
Balance March 31, 2012	\$	11,340	\$	620	\$	12,523	\$	21,910	\$	4,012	\$	1,237	\$	51,642
Balance January 1, 2013 Provision for credit losses Charge-offs Recoveries  Net charge-offs Balance March 31, 2013  Allowance for credit losses related to:	\$	11,909 270 56 56 12,235	\$	764 116 7 7 887	\$	13,942 272 (111) 9 (102) 14,112	\$	19,607 2,205 (68) 125 57 21,869	\$	5,777 (318) (155) 96 (59) 5,400	\$	565 255 (606) 332 (274) 546	\$	52,564 2,800 (940) 625 (315) 55,049
March 31, 2012														
Individually evaluated for impairment	\$	312	\$	42	\$	272	\$	815	\$	310	\$	6	\$	1,757
Collectively evaluated for impairment	Ψ	11,028	Ψ	578	Ψ	12,251	Ψ	21,095	Ψ	3,702	Ψ	1,231	Ψ	49,885
Total allowance for credit losses	\$	11,340	\$	620	\$	12,523	\$	21,910	\$	4,012	\$	1,237	\$	51,642
March 31, 2013														
Individually evaluated for impairment	\$	134	\$	27	\$	94	\$	786	\$	1,467	\$	65	\$	2,573
Collectively evaluated for impairment		12,101		860		14,018		21,083		3,933		481		52,476
PCI loans														

# Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

Total allowance for credit losses	\$ 12,235	\$ 887	\$ 14,112	\$ 21,869	\$ 5,400	\$ 546	\$ 55,049
Recorded investment in loans:							
March 31, 2012							
Individually evaluated for impairment	\$ 1,340	\$ 47	\$ 941	\$ 6,666	\$ 614	\$ 7	\$ 9,615
Collectively evaluated for impairment	482,955	178,427	1,184,974	1,467,259	441,945	109,687	3,865,247
•							
Total loans evaluated for impairment	\$ 484,295	\$ 178,474	\$ 1.185.915	\$ 1,473,925	\$ 442,559	\$ 109,694	\$ 3,874,862
Total Total of Allando Tot Impairment	Ψ .0 .,2>0	Ψ 170,	ψ 1,100,510	\$ 1,e,> <b>2</b> e	Ψ <b>.2</b> ,000	Ψ 10,,0,.	\$ 5,57 .,66 <b>2</b>
March 31, 2013							
Individually evaluated for impairment	\$ 635	\$ 107	\$ 486	\$ 2,664	\$ 3,209	\$ 69	\$ 7,170
Collectively evaluated for impairment	574,657	286,254	1,539,085	1,969,385	726,168	132,277	5,227,826
PCI	15	428	3,180	21,469	2,931	5	28,028
			ŕ	•	ŕ		,
Total loans evaluated for impairment	\$ 575,307	\$ 286,789	\$ 1.542.751	\$ 1.993.518	\$ 732,308	\$ 132,351	\$ 5,263,024

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

*Troubled Debt Restructurings*. The restructuring of a loan is considered a troubled debt restructuring if both (i) the borrower is experiencing financial difficulties and (ii) the creditor has granted a concession. Concessions may include interest rate reductions or below market interest rates, principal forgiveness, restructuring amortization schedules and other actions intended to minimize potential losses.

There were no loans restructured during the three months ended March 31, 2013 or 2012. Default is determined at 90 or more days past due. The restructured loans from prior periods are performing and accruing loans.

#### 6. FAIR VALUE

The Company uses fair value measurements to record fair value adjustments to certain assets and to determine fair value disclosures. Fair values represent the estimated price that would be received from selling an asset or paid to transfer a liability, otherwise known as an exit price. Securities available for sale are recorded at fair value on a recurring basis. Additionally, from time to time, the Company may be required to record at fair value other assets on a nonrecurring basis such as certain loans including loans held for sale, goodwill and other intangible assets and other real estate owned. These nonrecurring fair value adjustments typically involve application of lower-of-cost-or-market accounting or write downs of individual assets.

Fair Value Hierarchy

The Company groups financial assets and financial liabilities measured at fair value in three levels, based on the markets in which the assets and liabilities are traded and the reliability of the assumptions used to determine fair value. These levels are:

Level 1 Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2 Other significant observable inputs (including quoted prices in active markets for similar assets or liabilities) or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.

Level 3 Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities. Level 3 assets and liabilities include financial instruments whose value is determined using pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies, or similar techniques, as well as instruments for which the determination of fair values requires significant management judgment or estimation.

The fair value of an asset or liability is the price that would be received to sell that asset or paid to transfer that liability in an orderly transaction occurring in the principal market (or most advantageous market in the absence of a principal market) for such asset or liability. In estimating fair value, the Company utilizes valuation techniques that are consistent with the market approach, the income approach and/or the cost approach. Such valuation techniques are consistently applied. Inputs to valuation techniques include the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing an asset or liability.

The fair value disclosures below represent the Company s estimates based on relevant market information and information about the financial instruments. Fair value estimates are based on judgments regarding future expected loss experience, current economic conditions, risk characteristics of the various instruments, and other factors. These estimates are subjective in nature and involve uncertainties and matters of significant judgment and therefore cannot be determined with precision. Changes in the above methodologies and assumptions could

significantly affect the estimates.

26

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

(UNAUDITED)

The following tables present fair values for assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis:

		As of Marc		
	Level 1	Level 2 (Dollars in t	Level 3 thousands)	Total
Available for sale securities:				
States and political subdivisions	\$	\$ 35,424	\$	\$ 35,424
Corporate debt securities and other	7,621	1,499		9,120
Collateralized mortgage obligations		570		570
Mortgage-backed securities		160,959		160,959
Total	\$ 7,621	\$ 198,452	\$	\$ 206,073
		4 6 D	L 21 2012	
	Level 1	As of Decem		Total
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
Available for sale securities:	Level 1		Level 3	Total
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	<b>Total</b>
Available for sale securities: States and political subdivisions Corporate debt securities and other		Level 2 (Dollars in	Level 3 thousands)	
States and political subdivisions	\$	Level 2 (Dollars in the state of the state o	Level 3 thousands)	\$ 36,434
States and political subdivisions Corporate debt securities and other	\$	Level 2 (Dollars in the state of the state o	Level 3 thousands)	\$ 36,434 9,216
States and political subdivisions Corporate debt securities and other Collateralized mortgage obligations	\$	Level 2 (Dollars in the state of the state o	Level 3 thousands)	\$ 36,434 9,216 604

Certain financial assets and financial liabilities are measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis; that is, the instruments are not measured at fair value on an ongoing basis but are subject to fair value adjustments in certain circumstances (for example, when there is evidence of impairment). Financial assets measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis during the reported periods include certain impaired loans reported at the fair value of the underlying collateral if repayment is expected solely from the collateral. Collateral values are estimated using Level 2 inputs based on observable market data, typically in the case of real estate collateral. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, the Company had additions to impaired loans of \$4.1 million all of which were outstanding at March 31, 2013.

Financial assets measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis during the reported periods also include other real estate owned and repossessed assets. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, the Company had additions to other real estate owned of \$2.1 million, of which \$2.0 million were outstanding at March 31, 2013. The remaining financial assets and financial liabilities measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis that were recorded in 2013 and remained outstanding at March 31, 2013 were not significant. During the reported periods, all fair value measurements for other real estate owned and repossessed assets utilized Level 2 inputs based on observable market data. There were no transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 assets during the three months ended March 31, 2013.

The fair value of an asset or liability is the price that would be received to sell that asset or paid to transfer that liability in an orderly transaction occurring in the principal market (or most advantageous market in the absence of a principal market) for such asset or liability. In estimating fair value, the Company utilizes valuation techniques that are consistent with the market approach, the income approach and/or the cost approach.

Such valuation techniques are consistently applied. Inputs to valuation techniques include the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing an asset or liability. FASB ASC Topic 820 establishes a fair value hierarchy for valuation inputs that gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

These fair value disclosures represent the Company s estimates based on relevant market information and information about the financial instruments. Fair value estimates are based on judgments regarding future expected loss experience, current economic conditions, risk characteristics of the various instruments and other factors. These estimates are subjective in nature and involve uncertainties and matters of significant judgment and therefore cannot be determined with precision. Changes in the above methodologies and assumptions could significantly affect the estimates.

The following methods and assumptions were used to estimate the fair value of each class of financial instruments for which it is practicable to estimate that value:

**Cash and due from banks** For these short-term instruments, the carrying amount is a reasonable estimate of fair value. The Company classifies the estimated fair value of these instruments as Level 1.

**Federal funds sold** For these short-term instruments, the carrying amount is a reasonable estimate of fair value. The Company classifies the estimated fair value of these instruments as Level 1.

Securities Fair value measurements based upon quoted prices are considered Level 1 inputs. Level 1 securities consist of U.S. Treasury securities and certain equity securities which are included in the available for sale portfolio. For all other available for sale and held to maturity securities, if quoted prices are not available, fair values are measured using Level 2 inputs. For these securities, the Company generally obtains fair value measurements from an independent pricing service. The fair value measurements consider observable data that may include dealer quotes, market spreads, cash flows, the U.S. Treasury yield curve, live trading levels, trade execution data, market consensus prepayment speeds, credit information and the bond s terms and conditions, among other things. The Company reviews the prices supplied by the independent pricing service, as well as their underlying pricing methodologies, for reasonableness.

Securities available for sale are recorded at fair value on a recurring basis.

**Loans held for investment** The Company does not record loans at fair value on a recurring basis. As such, valuation techniques discussed herein for loans are primarily for estimating fair value disclosures. However, from time to time, the Company records nonrecurring fair value adjustments to impaired loans to reflect (1) partial write downs that are based on the observable market price or current appraised value of the collateral, or (2) the full charge-off of the loan carrying value. Where appraisals are not available, estimated cash flows are discounted using a rate commensurate with the credit risk associated with those cash flows. Assumptions regarding credit risk, cash flows and discount rates are judgmentally determined using available market information and specific borrower information.

The estimated fair value approximates carrying value for variable-rate loans that reprice frequently and with no significant change in credit risk. The fair value of fixed-rate loans and variable-rate loans which reprice on an infrequent basis is estimated by discounting future cash flows using the current interest rates at which similar loans with similar terms would be made to borrowers of similar credit quality. An overall valuation adjustment is made for specific credit risks as well as general portfolio credit risk. The Company classifies the estimated fair value of loans held for investment as Level 3.

**Loans held for sale** Loans held for sale are carried at the lower of cost or estimated fair value. Fair value for consumer mortgages held for sale is based on commitments on hand from investors or prevailing market prices. As such, the Company classifies loans subjected to nonrecurring fair value adjustments as Level 1.

**Federal Home Loan Bank of Dallas Stock** The fair value of FHLB stock is estimated to be equal to its carrying amount as reported in the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheets, given it is not a publicly traded equity security, it has an adjustable dividend rate, and all transactions in the stock are executed at the stated par value. FHLB stock is considered a Level 1 fair value.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

(UNAUDITED)

Other real estate owned Other real estate owned is primarily foreclosed properties securing residential loans and commercial real estate. Foreclosed assets are adjusted to fair value less estimated costs to sell upon transfer of the loans to other real estate owned. Subsequently, these assets are carried at the lower of carrying value or fair value less estimated costs to sell. Other real estate carried at fair value based on an observable market price or a current appraised value is classified by the Company as Level 2. When management determines that the fair value of other real estate requires additional adjustments, either as a result of a non-current appraisal or when there is no observable market price, the Company classifies the other real estate as Level 3.

**Deposits** The fair value of demand deposits, savings accounts and certain money market deposits is the amount payable on demand at the reporting date. The fair value of fixed-maturity certificates of deposit is estimated using the rates currently offered for deposits of similar remaining maturities. Deposits fair value measurements utilize Level 2 inputs.

**Junior subordinated debentures** The fair value of the junior subordinated debentures was calculated using the quoted market prices, if available. If quoted market prices are not available, fair value is estimated using quoted market prices for similar subordinated debentures. Junior subordinated debentures fair value measurements utilize Level 2 inputs.

**Other borrowings** Rates currently available to the Company for debt with similar terms and remaining maturities are used to estimate the fair value of other borrowings using a discounted cash flows methodology and are measured utilizing Level 2 inputs.

**Securities sold under repurchase agreements** The fair value of securities sold under repurchase agreements is the amount payable on demand at the reporting date and are measured utilizing Level 2 inputs.

**Off-balance sheet financial instruments** The fair value of commitments to extend credit and standby letters of credit is estimated using the fees currently charged to enter into similar agreements, taking into account the remaining terms of the agreement and the present creditworthiness of the counterparties. The Company has reviewed the unfunded portion of commitments to extend credit as well as standby and other letters of credit, and has determined that the fair value of such financial instruments is not material. The Company classifies the estimated fair value of credit-related financial instruments as Level 3.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## MARCH 31, 2013

## (UNAUDITED)

The following table summarizes the carrying values and estimated fair values of certain financial instruments not recorded at fair value on a regular basis:

	Carrying Amount	Level 1	As of March 31, 2 Estimated Level 2 (Dollars in thousan	d Fair Value Level 3	Total
Assets					
Cash and due from banks	\$ 180,577	\$ 180,577	\$	\$	\$ 180,577
Federal funds sold	835	835			835
Held to maturity securities	7,779,738		7,929,833		7,929,833
Loans held for sale	8,496	8,496			8,496
Loans held for investment, net of allowance	5,199,479			5,258,055	5,258,055
Federal Home Loan Bank of Dallas stock	34,858	34,858			34,858
Liabilities Deposits:					
Noninterest-bearing	\$ 2,995,828	\$	\$ 2,995,728	\$	\$ 2,995,728
Interest-bearing	8,717,639		8,730,834		8,730,834
Other borrowings	576,768		582,415		582,415
Securities sold under repurchase agreements	470,241		470,322		470,322
Junior subordinated debentures	85,055		72,905		72,905

	Carrying				
	Amount	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
		(	(Dollars in thousar	ids)	
Assets					
Cash and due from banks	\$ 325,952	\$ 325,952	\$	\$	\$ 325,952
Federal funds sold	352	352			352
Held to maturity securities	7,215,395		7,418,695		7,418,695
Loans held for sale	10,433	10,433			10,433
Loans held for investment, net of allowance	5,116,943			5,186,779	5,186,779
Federal Home Loan Bank of Dallas stock	34,461	34,461			34,461
Liabilities					
Deposits:					
Noninterest-bearing	\$ 3,016,205	\$	\$ 3,016,205	\$	\$ 3,016,205
Interest-bearing	8,625,639		8,640,625		8,640,625
Other borrowings	256,753		258,819		258,819
Securities sold under repurchase agreements	454,502		454,596		454,596
Junior subordinated debentures	85,055		72,705		72,705

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. <sup>®</sup> AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

The Company s off-balance sheet commitments including letters of credit, which totaled \$1.02 billion at March 31, 2013, are funded at current market rates at the date they are drawn upon. It is management s opinion that the fair value of these commitments would approximate their carrying value, if drawn upon.

The fair value estimates presented herein are based on pertinent information available to management at March 31, 2013. Although management is not aware of any factors that would significantly affect the estimated fair value amounts, such amounts have not been comprehensively revalued for purposes of these financial statements since those dates and, therefore, current estimates of fair value may differ significantly from the amounts presented herein.

#### 7. GOODWILL AND CORE DEPOSIT INTANGIBLES

Changes in the carrying amount of the Company s goodwill and core deposit intangibles (CDI) for three months ended March 31, 2013 and the year ended December 31, 2012 were as follows:

	Goodwill (Dollars in t	Core Depo Intangible 1 thousands)		
Balance as of December 31, 2011	\$ 924,537	\$	20,996	
Less:				
Amortization			(7,229)	
Add:				
Acquisition of Texas Bankers, Inc.	6,077			
Acquisition of The Bank Arlington	2,102			
Acquisition of ASB	274,119		12,392	
Acquisition of Community National Bank	10,327			
Balance as of December 31, 2012	1,217,162		26,159	
Less:				
Amortization			(1,755)	
Add:				
Measurement period adjustment of The Bank Arlington	(130)			
Measurement period adjustment of ASB	(1,371)		2,110	
Measurement period adjustment of Community National Bank	2,069			
Acquisition of East Texas Financial Services, Inc.	18,013			
Balance as of March 31, 2013	\$ 1,235,743	\$	26,514	

Goodwill is recorded on the acquisition date of each entity. The Company may record subsequent adjustments to goodwill for amounts undeterminable at acquisition date, such as deferred taxes and real estate valuations, and therefore the goodwill amounts reflected in the table above may change accordingly. The Company initially records the total premium paid on acquisitions as goodwill. After finalizing the valuation, core deposit intangibles are identified and reclassified from goodwill to core deposit intangibles on the balance sheet. This reclassification has no effect on total assets, liabilities, shareholders equity, net income or cash flows. Management performs an evaluation annually and more frequently if a triggering event occurs, of whether any impairment of the goodwill and other intangibles has occurred. If any such impairment is determined, a write-down is recorded. As of March 31, 2013, there were no impairments recorded on goodwill.

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

The measurement period for the Company to determine the fair value of acquired identifiable assets and assumed liabilities will be at the end of the earlier of (i) twelve months from the date of acquisition or (ii) as soon as the Company receives the information it was seeking about facts and circumstances that existed as of the date of acquisition. As such, certain acquisitions completed during 2012 and 2013 may be subject to adjustment.

Core deposit intangibles are amortized on an accelerated basis over their estimated lives, which the Company believes is between 8 and 15 years. Amortization expense related to intangible assets totaled \$1.8 million and \$1.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. The estimated aggregate future amortization expense for intangible assets remaining as of March 31, 2013 is as follows (dollars in thousands):

Remaining 2013	\$ 4,387
2014	4,830
2015	4,189
2016	3,756
2017	2,083
Thereafter	7,269
Total	\$ 26,514

#### 8. STOCK BASED COMPENSATION

At March 31, 2013, the Company had four stock-based employee compensation plans and one stock option plan assumed in connection with an acquisition under which no additional options will be granted. Two of the four plans adopted by the Company have expired and therefore no additional awards may be issued under those plans.

During 2004, the Company s Board of Directors adopted the Prosperity Bancshares, Inc. 2004 Stock Incentive Plan (the 2004 Plan ) which authorizes the issuance of up to 1,250,000 shares of common stock pursuant to the exercise or grant, as the case may be, of awards under such plan and the shareholders approved the 2004 Plan in 2005. The Company has granted shares with forfeiture restrictions (restricted stock) to certain directors, officers and associates under the 2004 Plan. The awardee is not entitled to the shares until they vest, which is generally over a one to five year period, but the awardee is entitled to receive dividends on and vote the shares prior to vesting. The shares granted do not have a cost to the awardee and the only requirement of vesting is continued service to the Company. Compensation cost related to restricted stock is calculated based on the fair value of the shares at the date of grant. If the awardee leaves the Company before the shares vest, the unvested shares are forfeited.

On February 22, 2012, the Company s Board of Directors adopted the Prosperity Bancshares, Inc. 2012 Stock Incentive Plan (the 2012 Plan), subject to approval by the Company s shareholders. The Company s shareholders approved the 2012 Plan at the annual meeting of shareholders on April 17, 2012. The 2012 Plan authorizes the issuance of up to 1,250,000 shares of common stock upon the exercise of options granted under the 2012 Plan or pursuant to the grant or exercise, as the case may be, of other awards granted under the 2012 Plan, including restricted stock, stock appreciation rights, phantom stock awards and performance awards. As of March 31, 2013, no options or other awards have been granted under the 2012 Plan.

The Company received \$669.7 thousand and \$1.9 million in cash from the exercise of stock options during the three-month periods ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. There was no tax benefit realized from option exercises of the share-based payment arrangements during

the three-month periods ended March 31, 2013 and 2012.

As of March 31, 2013, there was \$7.5 million of total unrecognized compensation expense related to stock-based compensation arrangements. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.0 years.

32

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

(UNAUDITED)

#### 9. CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS AND OFF-BALANCE SHEET ITEMS

#### Contractual Obligations

The following table summarizes the Company s contractual obligations and other commitments to make future payments as of March 31, 2013 (other than deposit obligations). The payments do not include pre-payment options that may be available to the Company. The Company s future cash payments associated with its contractual obligations pursuant to its junior subordinated debentures, Federal Home Loan Bank (FHLB) advances and long-term notes payable and operating leases as of March 31, 2013 are summarized below. Payments for junior subordinated debentures include interest of \$47.8 million that will be paid over future periods. Future interest payments were calculated using the current rate in effect at March 31, 2013. The current principal balance of the junior subordinated debentures at March 31, 2013 was \$85.1 million. Payments for FHLB borrowings include contractual interest of \$8.2 million that will be paid over the future periods and excludes a \$5.3 million premium. Payments related to leases are based on actual payments specified in underlying contracts.

	1 year or less	yea	ore than 1 or but less on 3 years (D	mo tha	years or re but less in 5 years in thousand	5 years or more s)	Total
Junior subordinated debentures	\$ 1,750	\$	4,666	\$	4,665	\$ 121,771	\$ 132,852
Federal Home Loan Bank notes payable and other borrowings	527,150		6,972		38,631	6,899	579,652
Operating leases	3,945		7,369		3,103		14,417
Total	\$ 532,845	\$	19,007	\$	46,399	\$ 128,670	\$ 726,921

### Off-Balance Sheet Items

In the normal course of business, the Company enters into various transactions, which, in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, are not included in its consolidated balance sheets. The Company enters into these transactions to meet the financing needs of its customers. These transactions include commitments to extend credit and standby letters of credit, which involve, to varying degrees, elements of credit risk and interest rate risk in excess of the amounts recognized in the consolidated balance sheets.

The Company s commitments associated with outstanding standby letters of credit and commitments to extend credit as of March 31, 2013 are summarized below. Since commitments associated with letters of credit and commitments to extend credit may expire unused, the amounts shown do not necessarily reflect the actual future cash funding requirements:

	1 year or less	yea	ore than 1 or but less on 3 years (1	moi tha	years or re but less in 5 years in thousand	5 years or more	Total
Standby letters of credit	\$ 25,421	\$	5,445	\$	66	\$	\$ 30,932
Commitments to extend credit	370,725		292,672		63,018	260,642	987,057

Total \$396,146 \$298,117 \$63,084 \$260,642 \$1,017,989

33

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

### MARCH 31, 2013

(UNAUDITED)

#### 10. OTHER COMPREHENSIVE (LOSS) INCOME

The tax effects allocated to each component of other comprehensive (loss) income were as follows:

			7	Thre	e Months E	nded March 3	1,			
	Before Tax Amount	2013 Tax Benefit				Before Tax Amount Tax Benefit thousands)		Net of Ta it Amount		
Other comprehensive loss: Securities available for sale:										
Change in unrealized gain during period	\$ (1,771)	\$	(620)	\$	(1,151)	\$ (1,185)	\$	(415)	\$	(770)
Total securities available for sale	(1,771)		(620)		(1,151)	(1,185)		(415)		(770)
Total other comprehensive loss	\$ (1,771)	\$	(620)	\$	(1,151)	\$ (1,185)	\$	(415)	\$	(770)

Activity in accumulated other comprehensive income, net of tax, was as follows:

	Securities Available for Sale (Dollars in	Com	cumulated Other prehensive (ncome nds)
Balance at January 1, 2013	\$ 8,986	\$	8,986
Other comprehensive loss	(1,151)		(1,151)
Balance at March 31, 2013	\$ 7,835	\$	7,835
Balance at January 1, 2012	\$ 13,472	\$	13,472
Other comprehensive loss	(770)		(770)
Balance at March 31, 2012	\$ 12,702	\$	12,702

#### 11. ACQUISITIONS

<u>Acquisition of East Texas Financial Services, Inc.</u> On January 1, 2013, the Company completed the acquisition of East Texas Financial Services, Inc. (OTC BB: FFBT) and its wholly-owned subsidiary, First Federal Bank Texas (Firstbank). The acquisition is not considered significant to the Company s financial statements. As of December 31, 2012, East Texas Financial Services reported, on a consolidated basis, total assets of \$165.0 million, total loans of \$129.3 million and total deposits of \$112.3 million. The Company issued 530,940 shares of

Company common stock for all outstanding shares of East Texas Financial Services capital stock, which resulted in a premium of \$7.0 million. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, the Company incurred \$36 thousand of pre-tax merger related expenses related to the East Texas Financial Services acquisition.

Acquisition of Community National Bank On October 1, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of Community National Bank, Bellaire, Texas. The acquisition is not considered significant to the Company s financial statements. As of September 30, 2012, Community National Bank reported total assets of \$183.0 million, total loans of \$68.0 million and total deposits of \$164.6 million. The Company issued 372,282 shares of Company common stock plus \$11.4 million in cash for all outstanding shares of Community National Bank capital stock which resulted in a premium of \$10.6 million.

34

## PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC. ® AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### MARCH 31, 2013

#### (UNAUDITED)

Acquisition of American State Financial Corporation

On July 1, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of American State Financial Corporation and its wholly owned subsidiary American State Bank (collectively referred to as ASB). As of June 30, 2012, ASB, on a consolidated basis, reported total assets of \$3.16 billion, total loans of \$1.24 billion and total deposits of \$2.51 billion. The Company issued 8,524,835 shares of Company common stock plus \$178.5 million in cash for all outstanding shares of American State Financial Corporation capital stock, for total merger consideration of \$536.8 million and a premium of \$240.4 million.

<u>Acquisition of The Bank Arlington</u> On April 1, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of The Bank Arlington. The acquisition is not considered significant to the Company s financial statements. As of March 31, 2012, The Bank Arlington reported total assets of \$37.3 million, total loans of \$22.8 million and total deposits of \$33.2 million. The Company issued 135,347 shares of Company common stock for all outstanding shares of The Bank Arlington capital stock, which resulted in a premium of \$2.8 million.

The following pro forma information presents the results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, as if the East Texas Financial Services, Community National Bank, ASB and The Bank Arlington acquisitions had occurred on January 1, 2012.

	Th	Three months ended March 31,			
		2013		2012	
		(Dollars in thousands,			
		except per share data)			
Net interest income	\$	108,082	\$	116,912	
Net income		49,305		48,689	
Basic earnings per share		0.87		0.86	
Diluted earnings per share		0.86		0.85	

### 12. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Acquisition of Coppermark Bancshares, Inc. - On April 1, 2013, the Company completed the merger with Coppermark Bancshares, Inc. and its wholly-owned subsidiary, Coppermark Bank (collectively referred to as Coppermark) headquartered in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma. Coppermark operated nine (9) full-service banking offices: six (6) in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma and surrounding areas and three (3) in the Dallas, Texas area. As of March 31, 2013, Coppermark reported, on a consolidated basis, total assets of \$1.25 billion, total loans of \$847.6 million and total deposits of \$1.11 billion. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, the Company incurred \$93 thousand of pre-tax merger related expenses related to the Coppermark acquisition.

Pursuant to the terms of the acquisition agreement, the Company issued 3,258,718 shares of Company common stock plus approximately \$60.0 million in cash for all outstanding shares of Coppermark Bancshares capital stock, which resulted in a premium of \$91.7 million.

#### ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

#### **Special Cautionary Notice Regarding Forward-Looking Statements**

Statements and financial discussion and analysis contained in this quarterly report on Form 10-Q that are not historical facts are forward-looking statements made pursuant to the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements are based on assumptions and involve a number of risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond the Company s control. Many possible events or factors could affect the future financial results and performance of the Company and could cause such results or performance to differ materially from those expressed in the forward-looking statements. These possible events or factors include, without limitation:

changes in the strength of the United States economy in general and the strength of the local economies in which the Company conducts operations resulting in, among other things, a deterioration in credit quality or reduced demand for credit, including the result and effect on the Company s loan portfolio and allowance for credit losses;

changes in interest rates and market prices, which could reduce the Company s net interest margins, asset valuations and expense expectations;

changes in the levels of loan prepayments and the resulting effects on the value of the Company s loan portfolio;

changes in local economic and business conditions which adversely affect the Company s customers and their ability to transact profitable business with the company, including the ability of the Company s borrowers to repay their loans according to their terms or a change in the value of the related collateral;

increased competition for deposits and loans adversely affecting rates and terms;

the timing, impact and other uncertainties of any future acquisitions, including the Company s ability to identify suitable future acquisition candidates, the success or failure in the integration of their operations, and the ability to enter new markets successfully and capitalize on growth opportunities;

the possible impairment of goodwill associated with an acquisition and possible adverse short-term effects on the results of operations;

increased credit risk in the Company s assets and increased operating risk caused by a material change in commercial, consumer and/or real estate loans as a percentage of the total loan portfolio;

the concentration of the Company s loan portfolio in loans collateralized by real estate;

the failure of assumptions underlying the establishment of and provisions made to the allowance for credit losses;

changes in the availability of funds resulting in increased costs or reduced liquidity;

a deterioration or downgrade in the credit quality and credit agency ratings of the securities in the Company s securities portfolio;

increased asset levels and changes in the composition of assets and the resulting impact on the Company s capital levels and regulatory capital ratios;

the Company s ability to acquire, operate and maintain cost effective and efficient systems without incurring unexpectedly difficult or expensive but necessary technological changes;

the loss of senior management or operating personnel and the potential inability to hire qualified personnel at reasonable compensation levels;

government intervention in the U.S. financial system;

changes in statutes and government regulations or their interpretations applicable to financial holding companies and the Company s present and future banking and other subsidiaries, including changes in tax requirements and tax rates;

poor performance by external vendors;

the failure of analytical and forecasting models used by the Company to estimate probable credit losses and to measure the fair value of financial instruments;

additional risks from new lines of businesses or new products and services;

claims or litigation related to intellectual property or fiduciary responsibilities;

potential risk of environmental liability associated with lending activities;

the potential payment of interest on demand deposit accounts in order to effectively compete for clients;

36

#### **Table of Contents**

acts of terrorism, an outbreak of hostilities or other international or domestic calamities, weather or other acts of God and other matters beyond the Company s control; and

other risks and uncertainties listed from time to time in the Company s reports and documents filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

A forward-looking statement may include a statement of the assumptions or bases underlying the forward-looking statement. The Company believes it has chosen these assumptions or bases in good faith and that they are reasonable. However, the Company cautions you that assumptions or bases almost always vary from actual results, and the differences between assumptions or bases and actual results can be material. The Company undertakes no obligation to publicly update or otherwise revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations analyzes the major elements of the Company s interim consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. This section should be read in conjunction with the Company s interim consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes included elsewhere in this report and with the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes and other detailed information appearing in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012.

#### **OVERVIEW**

The Company, a Texas corporation, was formed in 1983 as a vehicle to acquire the former Allied First Bank in Edna, Texas, which was chartered in 1949 as The First National Bank of Edna and is now known as Prosperity Bank. The Company is a registered financial holding company that derives substantially all of its revenues and income from the operation of its bank subsidiary, Prosperity Bank® (Prosperity Bank® or the Bank). The Bank provides a wide array of financial products and services to small and medium-sized businesses and consumers. As of March 31, 2013, the Bank operated two hundred fifteen (215) full-service banking locations throughout Texas. The Company s headquarters are located at Prosperity Bank Plaza, 4295 San Felipe in Houston, Texas and its telephone number is (713) 693-9300. The Company s website address is www.prosperitybankusa.com. Information contained on the Company s website is not incorporated by reference into this quarterly report on Form 10-Q and is not part of this or any other report.

The Company generates the majority of its revenues from interest income on loans, service charges on customer accounts and income from investment in securities. The revenues are partially offset by interest expense paid on deposits and other borrowings and noninterest expenses such as administrative, occupancy and general operating expenses. Net interest income is the difference between interest income on earning assets such as loans and securities and interest expense on liabilities such as deposits and borrowings which are used to fund those earning assets. The level of interest rates and the volume and mix of earning assets and interest-bearing liabilities impact net interest income and margin.

Three principal components of the Company s growth strategy are internal growth, stringent cost control practices and acquisitions, including strategic merger transactions and FDIC assisted transactions. The Company focuses on continuous internal growth. Each banking center is operated as a separate profit center, maintaining separate data with respect to its net interest income, efficiency ratio, deposit growth, loan growth and overall profitability. Banking center presidents and managers are accountable for performance in these areas and compensated accordingly. The Company also focuses on maintaining stringent cost control practices and policies. The Company has centralized many of its critical operations, such as data processing and loan processing. Management believes that this centralized infrastructure can accommodate substantial additional growth while enabling the Company to minimize operational costs through certain economies of scale. During 2012, the Company completed four acquisitions including Texas Bankers, Inc., The Bank Arlington, ASB and Community National Bank. Combined these acquisitions added forty-one (41) banking centers. On January 1, 2013, the Company completed its acquisition of East Texas Financial Services, Inc. and on April 1, 2013 completed the acquisition of Coppermark Bancshares, Inc., which expanded the Company s geographic footprint into the Oklahoma City, Oklahoma area.

Total assets were \$15.08 billion at March 31, 2013 compared with \$14.58 billion at December 31, 2012, an increase of \$497.7 million or 3.4%. Total loans were \$5.26 billion at March 31, 2013 compared with \$5.18 billion at December 31, 2012, an increase of \$83.1 million or 1.6%. Total deposits were \$11.71 billion at March 31, 2013 compared with \$11.64 billion at December 31, 2012, an increase of \$71.6 million or 0.6%. Shareholders equity increased \$60.1 million or 2.9%, to \$2.15 billion at March 31, 2013 compared with \$2.09 billion at December 31, 2012.

#### CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The Company s accounting policies are integral to understanding the financial results reported. Accounting policies are described in detail in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012. The Company believes that of its significant accounting policies, the following may involve a higher degree of judgment and complexity:

Allowance for Credit Losses The allowance for credit losses is established through charges to earnings in the form of a provision for credit losses. Management has established an allowance for credit losses which it believes is adequate for estimated losses in the Company s loan portfolio. Based on an evaluation of the loan portfolio, management presents a monthly review of the allowance for credit losses to the Bank s Board of Directors, indicating any change in the allowance since the last review and any recommendations as to adjustments in the allowance. In making its evaluation, management considers factors such as historical loan loss experience, industry diversification of the Company s commercial loan portfolio, the amount of nonperforming assets and related collateral, the volume, growth and composition of the Company s loan portfolio, current economic conditions that may affect the borrower s ability to pay and the value of collateral, the evaluation of the Company s loan portfolio through its internal loan review process and other relevant factors. Portions of the allowance may be allocated for specific credits; however, the entire allowance is available for any credit that, in management s judgment, should be charged off. Charge-offs occur when loans are deemed to be uncollectible.

Goodwill and Intangible Assets Goodwill and intangible assets that have indefinite useful lives are subject to an impairment test at least annually, or more often, if events or circumstances indicate that it is more likely than not that the fair value of Prosperity Bank, the Company s only reporting unit with assigned goodwill, is below the carrying value of its equity. The Company has the option to first assess qualitative factors to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying amount as a basis for determining the need to perform step one of the annual test for goodwill impairment. An entity has an unconditional option to bypass the qualitative assessment described in the preceding paragraph for any reporting unit in any period and proceed directly to performing the first step of the goodwill impairment test. An entity may resume performing the qualitative assessment in any subsequent period.

If the Company bypasses the qualitative assessment, a two-step goodwill impairment test is performed. The two-step process begins with an estimation of the fair value of the Company s reporting unit compared with its carrying value. If the carrying amount exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit, a second test is completed comparing the implied fair value of the reporting unit s goodwill to its carrying value to measure the amount of impairment.

Estimating the fair value of the Company s reporting unit is a subjective process involving the use of estimates and judgments, particularly related to future cash flows of the reporting unit, discount rates (including market risk premiums) and market multiples. Material assumptions used in the valuation models include the comparable public company price multiples used in the terminal value, future cash flows and the market risk premium component of the discount rate. The estimated fair values of the reporting unit is determined using a blend of two commonly used valuation techniques: the market approach and the income approach. The Company gives consideration to both valuation techniques, as either technique can be an indicator of value. For the market approach, valuations of the reporting unit were based on an analysis of relevant price multiples in market trades in companies with similar characteristics. For the income approach, estimated future cash flows (derived from internal forecasts and economic expectations) and terminal value (value at the end of the cash flow period, based on price multiples) were discounted. The discount rate was based on the imputed cost of equity capital.

The Company had no intangible assets with indefinite useful lives at March 31, 2013. Other identifiable intangible assets that are subject to amortization are amortized on an accelerated basis over the years expected to be benefited, which the Company believes is between eight and ten years. These amortizable intangible assets are reviewed for impairment if circumstances indicate their value may not be recoverable based on a comparison of fair value to carrying value. Based on the Company s annual goodwill impairment test as of September 30, 2012, management does not believe any of its goodwill is impaired as of March 31, 2013, because the fair value of the Company s equity substantially exceeded its carrying value. While the Company believes no impairment existed at March 31, 2013, under accounting standards applicable at that date, different conditions or assumptions, or changes in cash flows or profitability, if significantly negative or unfavorable, could have a material adverse effect on the outcome of the Company s impairment evaluation and financial condition or future results of operations.

Stock-Based Compensation The Company accounts for stock-based employee compensation plans using the fair value-based method of accounting. The Company s results of operations reflect compensation expense for all employee stock-based compensation, including the unvested portion of stock options granted prior to 2003. The fair value of stock options granted is estimated at the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. This model requires the input of subjective assumptions including stock price volatility and employee turnover that are utilized to measure compensation expense.

38

#### **Table of Contents**

Other-Than-Temporarily Impaired Securities When the fair value of a security is below its amortized cost, and depending on the length of time the condition exists and the extent the fair market value is below amortized cost, additional analysis is performed to determine whether an impairment exists. Available for sale and held to maturity securities are analyzed quarterly for possible other-than-temporary impairment. The analysis considers (i) the length of time and the extent to which the fair value has been less than cost, (ii) the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer, (iii) whether the market decline was affected by macroeconomic conditions, and (iv) whether the entity has the intent to sell the debt security or more likely than not will be required to sell the debt security before its anticipated recovery. Often, the information available to conduct these assessments is limited and rapidly changing, making estimates of fair value subject to judgment. If actual information or conditions are different than estimated, the extent of the impairment of the security may be different than previously estimated, which could have a material effect on the Company s results of operations and financial condition.

Fair Values of Financial Instruments. The Company determines the fair market values of financial instruments based on the fair value hierarchy established which requires an entity to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value. There are three levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair value. Level 1 inputs include quoted market prices, where available. If such quoted market prices are not available, Level 2 inputs are used. These inputs are based upon internally developed models that primarily use observable market-based parameters. Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs which are typically based on an entity s own assumptions, as there is little, if any, related market activity. The Company s assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement in its entirety requires judgment, and considers factors specific to the asset or liability.

### RECENT ACQUISITIONS

Acquisition of East Texas Financial Services, Inc. On January 1, 2013, the Company completed the acquisition of East Texas Financial Services, Inc. (OTC BB: FFBT) and its wholly-owned subsidiary, First Federal Bank Texas (Firstbank). As of December 31, 2012, East Texas Financial Services reported, on a consolidated basis, total assets of \$165.0 million, total loans of \$129.3 million and total deposits of \$112.3 million. The Company issued 530,940 shares of Company common stock for all outstanding shares of East Texas Financial Services capital stock, which resulted in a premium of \$7.0 million.

#### SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Acquisition of Coppermark Bancshares, Inc. - On April 1, 2013, the Company completed the merger with Coppermark Bancshares, Inc. and its wholly-owned subsidiary, Coppermark Bank (collectively referred to as Coppermark) headquartered in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma. Coppermark operated nine (9) full-service banking offices: six (6) in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma and surrounding areas and three (3) in the Dallas, Texas area. As of March 31, 2013, Coppermark reported, on a consolidated basis, total assets of \$1.25 billion, total loans of \$847.6 million and total deposits of \$1.11 billion.

Pursuant to the terms of the acquisition agreement, the Company issued 3,258,718 shares of Company common stock plus approximately \$60.0 million in cash for all outstanding shares of Coppermark Bancshares capital stock, which resulted in a premium of \$91.7 million.

#### RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Net income available to common shareholders was \$49.3 million (\$0.86 per common share on a diluted basis) for the quarter ended March 31, 2013 compared with \$36.5 million (\$0.77 per common share on a diluted basis) for the quarter ended March 31, 2012, an increase of \$12.8 million or 35.1%. The Company posted returns on average common equity of 9.23% and 9.15%, returns on average assets of 1.33% and 1.39% and efficiency ratios of 42.40% and 42.23% for the quarters

39

#### **Table of Contents**

ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. The efficiency ratio is calculated by dividing total noninterest expense (excluding credit loss provisions) by net interest income plus noninterest income (excluding net gains and losses on the sale of securities and assets). Additionally, taxes are not part of this calculation.

Net Interest Income

The Company s net interest income is affected by changes in the amount and mix of interest-earning assets and interest-bearing liabilities, referred to as a volume change. It is also affected by changes in yields earned on interest-earning assets and rates paid on interest-bearing deposits and other borrowed funds, referred to as a rate change.

Net interest income before the provision for credit losses was \$108.1 million for the quarter ended March 31, 2013 compared with \$81.8 million for the quarter ended March 31, 2012, an increase of \$26.2 million or 32.1%. This increase includes \$14.3 million related to purchase accounting accretion during the three months ended March 31, 2013. There was no purchase accounting accretion recorded during the three months ended March 31, 2012. The average rate paid on interest-bearing liabilities decreased 15 basis points from 0.57% for the quarter ended March 31, 2012 to 0.42% for the quarter ended March 31, 2013, while the average yield on interest-earning assets decreased 36 basis points from 4.03% for the quarter ended March 31, 2012 compared with 3.67% for the quarter ended March 31, 2013. The average volume of interest-bearing liabilities increased \$2.84 billion and the average volume of interest-earning assets increased \$3.92 billion for the same period. The net interest margin on a tax equivalent basis decreased 22 basis points from 3.64% for the quarter ended March 31, 2012 to 3.42% for the quarter ended March 31, 2013.

The following table sets forth, for each major category of interest-earning assets and interest-bearing liabilities, the average amounts outstanding, the interest earned or paid on such amounts, and the average rate earned or paid for the quarters ended March 31, 2013 and 2012. The table also sets forth the average rate paid on total interest-bearing liabilities, and the net interest margin on average total interest-earning assets for the same periods. Except as indicated in the footnotes, no tax-equivalent adjustments were made and all average balances are daily average balances. Any nonaccruing loans have been included in the table as loans carrying a zero yield.

40

		Mar 31, 2013 Interest	Three Mont	ths Ended	Mar 31, 2012 Interest	
	Average Balance	Earned/ Interest Paid	Average Yield/Rate (4) (Dollars in the	Average Balance housands)	Earned/ Interest Paid	Average Yield/Rate (4)
Interest-Earning Assets:				,		
Loans	\$ 5,263,784	\$ 81,464	6.28%	\$ 3,818,991	\$ 53,217	5.60%
Investment securities	7,755,567	36,548	1.91%	5,192,257	38,321	2.95%
Federal funds sold and other earning assets	34,793	19	0.22%	126,154	78	0.25%
Total interest-earning assets	13,054,144	\$ 118,031	3.67%	9,137,402	\$ 91,616	4.03%
Allowance for credit losses	(53,242)			(51,601)	1	
Noninterest-earning assets	1,849,461			1,414,340		
Total assets	\$ 14,850,363			\$ 10,500,141		
Interest-Bearing Liabilities:						
Interest-bearing demand deposits	\$ 2,659,489	\$ 2,210	0.34%	\$ 1,694,240	\$ 2,063	0.49%
Savings and money market deposits	3,790,416	2,829	0.30%	2,792,348	2,589	0.37%
Certificates and other time deposits	2,370,499	3,651	0.62%	1,971,071	4,139	0.84%
Securities sold under repurchase agreements	448,542	292	0.26%	53,304	37	0.28%
Federal funds purchased and other borrowings	358,120	362	0.41%	272,760	279	0.41%
Junior subordinated debentures	85,055	605	2.88%	85,055	663	3.14%
Total interest-bearing liabilities	\$ 9,712,121	\$ 9,949	0.42%	\$ 6,868,778	\$ 9,770	0.57%
Noninterest-bearing liabilities:						
Noninterest-bearing demand deposits	2,939,621			1,970,942		
Other liabilities	62,716			65,137		
Total liabilities	12,714,458			8,904,857		
Shareholders equity	2,135,905			1,595,284		
Total liabilities and shareholders equity	\$ 14,850,363			\$ 10,500,141		
Net interest rate spread			3.25%			3.46%
Net interest income and margin (1) (2)		\$ 108,082	3.36%		\$ 81,846	3.60%
Net interest income and margin (tax equivalent) (3)		\$ 110,207	3.42%		\$ 82,742	3.64%

<sup>(1)</sup> Yield is based on amortized cost and does not include any component of unrealized gains or losses.

<sup>(2)</sup> The net interest margin is equal to net interest income divided by average interest-earning assets.

<sup>(3)</sup> In order to make pretax income and resultant yields on tax-exempt investments and loans comparable to those on taxable investments and loans, a tax-equivalent adjustment has been computed using a federal income tax rate of 35%.

<sup>(4)</sup> Annualized and based on an actual/365 day basis for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and on an actual/366 day basis for the three months ended March 31, 2012.

41

The following table presents the dollar amount of changes in interest income and interest expense for the major components of interest-earning assets and interest-bearing liabilities and distinguishes between the increase (decrease) attributable to changes in volume and changes in interest rates. For purposes of this table, changes attributable to both rate and volume that cannot be segregated have been allocated to rate.

	Three Months Ended March 31, 2013 vs. 2012					
	Increase (Decrease) Due to Change in					
	Volume	Rate	Total			
	(Do	llars in thousand	ds)			
Interest-earning assets:						
Loans	\$ 19,467	\$ 8,780	\$ 28,247			
Securities	18,093	(19,866)	(1,773)			
Federal funds sold and other temporary investments	(57)	(2)	(59)			
Total increase (decrease) in interest income	37,503	(11,088)	26,415			
Interest-bearing liabilities:						
Interest-bearing demand deposits	1,175	(1,028)	147			
Savings and money market accounts	869	(629)	240			
Certificates of deposit	826	(1,314)	(488)			
Junior subordinated debentures		(58)	(58)			
Securities sold under repurchase agreements	272	(17)	255			
Other borrowings	83		83			
Total increase (decrease) in interest expense	3,225	(3,046)	179			
Increase (decrease) in net interest income	\$ 34,278	\$ (8,042)	\$ 26,236			

### Provision for Credit Losses

Management actively monitors the Company s asset quality and provides specific loss provisions when necessary. Provisions for credit losses are charged to income to bring the total allowance for credit losses to a level deemed appropriate by management of the Company based on such factors as historical credit loss experience, industry diversification of the commercial loan portfolio, the amount of nonperforming loans and related collateral, the volume growth and composition of the loan portfolio, current economic conditions that may affect the borrower s ability to pay and the value of collateral, the evaluation of the loan portfolio through the internal loan review function and other relevant factors.

Loans are charged-off against the allowance for credit losses when appropriate. Although management believes it uses the best information available to make determinations with respect to the provision for credit losses, future adjustments may be necessary if economic conditions differ from the assumptions used in making the initial determinations.

The Company recorded a \$2.8 million and \$150.0 thousand provision for credit losses for the quarters ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. For the quarter ended March 31, 2013, net charge-offs were \$315.0 thousand compared with net charge-offs of \$102.0 thousand for the quarter ended March 31, 2012.

### Noninterest Income

The Company s primary sources of recurring noninterest income are NSF fees, debit and ATM card income and service charges on deposit accounts. Noninterest income does not include loan origination fees which are recognized over the life of the related loan as an adjustment to yield using the interest method. Noninterest income totaled \$23.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2013 compared with \$13.9 million for the same period in 2012, an increase of \$9.5 million or 68.1%. The increase was primarily due to increases in NSF fees, debit card and ATM card income and service charges on deposit accounts resulting from the acquisition of ASB. Additionally, noninterest income includes income generated from several new products and services assumed in the ASB acquisition including trust and mortgage.

The Company will be subject to the Durbin Amendment to the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act beginning in July 2013, which imposes limits on the amount of debit card and ATM card income that can be collected. The Company is currently in the process of evaluating the impact of the Durbin Amendment on its financial statements.

The following table presents, for the periods indicated, the major categories of noninterest income:

	Three Months Ended M 2013 2 (Dollars in thousan			2012
Nonsufficient funds (NSF) fees	\$	8,509	\$	5,389
Debit card and ATM card income		6,487		3,836
Service charges on deposit accounts		2,931		2,441
Trust income		1,017		
Mortgage income		991		59
Bank Owned Life Insurance income (BOLI)		776		350
Net gains (losses) on sales of assets		1		(7)
Net (losses) gains on sale of other real estate		(105)		418
Other		2,834		1,459
Total noninterest income	\$	23,441	\$	13,945

### Noninterest Expense

Noninterest expense totaled \$55.8 million for the quarter ended March 31, 2013 compared with \$40.5 million for the quarter ended March 31, 2012, an increase of \$15.3 million or 37.8%. This increase was primarily due to increases in salaries and employee benefits and general and administrative expenses related to the recent acquisitions. The following table presents, for the periods indicated, the major categories of noninterest expense:

	Three Months Ended Marc 2013 2012 (Dollars in thousands)			
Salaries and employee benefits <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	33,209	\$	23,252
Non-staff expenses:				
Net occupancy and equipment		4,278		3,557
Debit card, data processing and software amortization		2,570		1,532
Regulatory assessments and FDIC insurance		2,395		1,548
Core deposit intangibles amortization		1,755		1,695
Depreciation		2,378		2,035
Communications (including telephone, courier and postage)		2,196		1,748
Other real estate expense		223		691
Professional fees		1,074		709
Printing and supplies		676		461
Other		5,013		3,231
Total noninterest expense	\$	55,767	\$	40,459

43

<sup>(1)</sup> Includes stock-based compensation expense of \$1.2 million for each of the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

#### Income Taxes

Income tax expense increased \$5.0 million to \$23.7 million for the quarter ended March 31, 2013 compared with \$18.7 million for the same period in 2012. The increase was primarily attributable to higher pretax net earnings for the quarter ended March 31, 2013 compared with the same period in 2012. The Company s effective tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2013 was 32.4% compared with 33.9% for the same period in 2012.

#### FINANCIAL CONDITION

#### Loan Portfolio

Total loans were \$5.26 billion at March 31, 2013, an increase of \$83.1 million or 1.6% compared with \$5.18 billion at December 31, 2012. Outstanding loans at March 31, 2013 comprised 40.3% of average earning assets for the quarter ended March 31, 2013.

The following table summarizes the loan portfolio of the Company by type of loan as of March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012:

	March 31	, 2013	December 3	1, 2012
	Amount	Percent (Dollars in t	Amount housands)	Percent
Residential mortgage loans held for sale	\$ 8,496	0.2%	\$ 10,433	0.2%
Commercial and industrial	732,308	13.9%	771,114	14.9%
Real estate:				
Construction and land development	575,307	10.9%	550,768	10.6%
1-4 family residential (including home equity)	1,534,255	29.2%	1,432,133	27.6%
Commercial real estate (including multi-family residential)	1,993,518	37.9%	1,990,642	38.4%
Farmland	226,406	4.3%	211,156	4.1%
Agriculture	60,383	1.1%	74,481	1.4%
Consumer and other (net of unearned discount)	132,351	2.5%	139,213	2.8%
Total loans held for investment	5,254,528	99.8%	5,169,507	99.8%
Total	\$ 5,263,024	100.0%	\$ 5,179,940	100.0%

#### Nonperforming Assets

The Company had \$18.1 million in nonperforming assets at March 31, 2013 and \$13.0 million in nonperforming assets at December 31, 2012, an increase of \$5.1 million or 39.3%. The ratio of nonperforming assets to loans and other real estate was 0.34% at March 31, 2013 compared with 0.25% at December 31, 2012.

The Company generally places a loan on nonaccrual status and ceases accruing interest when the payment of principal or interest is delinquent for 90 days, or earlier in some cases, unless the loan is in the process of collection and the underlying collateral fully supports the carrying value of the loan. The Company generally charges off loans before attaining nonaccrual status.

The following table presents information regarding nonperforming assets as of the dates indicated:

	March 31, 2013 (Dollars in	,			
Nonaccrual loans	\$ 7,529	\$	5,382		
Accruing loans 90 or more days past due	642		331		
Total nonperforming loans	8,171		5,713		
Repossessed assets	49		68		
Other real estate	9,913		7,234		
Total nonperforming assets	\$ 18,133	\$	13,015		
Nonperforming assets to total loans and other real estate	0.34%		0.25%		

Allowance for Credit Losses

Management actively monitors the Company s asset quality and provides specific loss allowances when necessary. The allowance for credit losses is a reserve established through charges to earnings in the form of a provision for credit losses. Loans are charged off against the allowance for credit losses when appropriate. Although management believes it uses the best information available to make determinations with respect to the allowance for credit losses, future adjustments may be necessary if economic conditions differ from the assumptions used in making the initial determinations. As of March 31, 2013, the allowance for credit losses amounted to \$55.0 million or 1.05% of total loans compared with \$52.6 million or 1.01% of total loans at December 31, 2012.

45

Set forth below is an analysis of the allowance for credit losses as of the dates indicated:

	As of and for the Ended Ma 2013 (Dollars in t	arch 31, 2012
Average loans outstanding	\$ 5,263,784	\$ 3,818,991
Gross loans outstanding at end of period	\$ 5,263,024	\$ 3,874,862
Allowance for credit losses at beginning of period	\$ 52,564	\$ 51,594
Provision for credit losses	2,800	150
Charge-offs:		
Commercial and industrial	(155)	(78)
Real estate and agriculture	(179)	(101)
Consumer	(606)	(203)
Recoveries:		
Commercial and industrial	96	93
Real estate and agriculture	197	11
Consumer	332	176
Net charge-offs	(315)	(102)
Allowance for credit losses at end of period	\$ 55,049	\$ 51,642
Ratio of allowance to end of period loans	1.05%	1.33%
Ratio of net charge-offs to average loans (annualized)	0.02%	0.01%
Ratio of allowance to end of period nonperforming loans	673.7%	723.1%

#### Securities

The carrying cost of securities totaled \$7.96 billion at March 31, 2013 compared with \$7.44 billion at December 31, 2012, an increase of \$543.7 million or 7.3%. At March 31, 2013, securities represented 53.0% of total assets compared with 51.0% of total assets at December 31, 2012.

The amortized cost and fair value of investment securities were as follows:

	March 31, 2013						
		Amortized	т	Gross Inrealized	ı	Gross Inrealized	Fair
	I	Cost	,	Gains	,	Losses	Value
		0050		(Dollars in	thous		, 4140
Available for Sale							
States and political subdivisions	\$	33,964	\$	1,460	\$	\$	35,424
Collateralized mortgage obligations		583				(13)	570
Mortgage-backed securities		150,684		10,300		(25)	160,959
Other securities		8,788		332			9,120
Total	\$	194,019	\$	12,092	\$	(38) \$	206,073
		,		,			,
Held to Maturity							
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S.							
Government agencies	\$	5,792	\$	112	\$	\$	5,904
States and political subdivisions		363,352		6,692		(450)	369,594
Corporate debt securities		2,027		10			2,037
Collateralized mortgage obligations		96,525		2,061		(98)	98,488
Mortgage-backed securities		7,299,142		164,023		(24,571)	7,438,594
Qualified School Construction Bonds (QSCB)		12,900		2,316			15,216
Total	\$	7,779,738	\$	175,214	\$	(25,119) \$	7,929,833

	December 31, 2012						
	A	amortized Cost	ı	Gross Unrealized Gains (Dollars in		Gross Unrealized Losses sands)	Fair Value
Available for Sale							
States and political subdivisions	\$	34,743	\$	1,691	\$		\$ 36,434
Collateralized mortgage obligations		616				(12)	604
Mortgage-backed securities		168,701		11,742		(27)	180,416
Other securities		8,786		430			9,216
Total	\$	212,846	\$	13,863	\$	(39)	\$ 226,670
Held to Maturity							
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S.							
Government agencies	\$	7,061	\$	160	\$		\$ 7,221
States and political subdivisions		391,510		7,074		(354)	398,230
Corporate debt securities		1,500		28			1,528

Edgar Filing: PROSPERITY BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

Collateralized mortgage obligations	125,912	2,304	(50)	128,166
Mortgage-backed securities	6,676,512	196,206	(4,517)	6,868,201
Qualified School Construction Bonds (QSCB)	12,900	2,449		15,349
Total	\$ 7,215,395	\$ 208,221	\$ (4,921) \$	7,418,695

Management evaluates securities for other-than-temporary impairment at least on a quarterly basis, and more frequently when economic or market conditions warrant such an evaluation. In determining OTTI, management considers many factors, including: (1) the length of time and the extent to which the fair value has been less than cost, (2) the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer, (3) whether the market decline was affected by macroeconomic conditions, and (4) whether the entity has the intent to sell the debt security or more likely than not will be required to sell the debt security before its anticipated recovery. The assessment of whether an other-than-temporary decline exists involves a high degree of subjectivity and judgment and is based on the information available to management at a point in time.

#### **Table of Contents**

When OTTI occurs under either model, the amount of the other-than-temporary impairment recognized in earnings depends on whether an entity intends to sell the security or more likely than not will be required to sell the security before recovery of its amortized cost basis less any current-period credit loss. If an entity intends to sell or more likely than not will be required to sell the security before recovery of its amortized cost basis less any current-period credit loss, the OTTI shall be recognized in earnings equal to the entire difference between the investment s amortized cost basis and its fair value at the balance sheet date. If an entity does not intend to sell the security and it is not more likely than not that the entity will be required to sell the security before recovery of its amortized cost basis less any current-period loss, the OTTI shall be separated into the amount representing the credit-related portion of the impairment loss ( credit loss ) and the noncredit portion of the impairment loss ( noncredit portion ). The amount of the total OTTI related to the credit loss is determined based on the difference between the present value of cash flows expected to be collected and the amortized cost basis and such difference is recognized in earnings. The amount of the total OTTI related to the noncredit portion is recognized in other comprehensive income, net of applicable taxes. The previous amortized cost basis less the OTTI recognized in earnings shall become the new amortized cost basis of the investment.

As of March 31, 2013, the Company does not intend to sell any debt securities and management believes that the Company more likely than not will not be required to sell any debt securities before their anticipated recovery, at which time the Company will receive full value for the securities. Furthermore, as of March 31, 2013, management does not have the intent to sell any of its securities and believes that it is more likely than not that the Company will not have to sell any such securities before a recovery of cost. The unrealized losses are largely due to increases in market interest rates over the yields available at the time the underlying securities were purchased. The fair value is expected to recover as the securities approach their maturity date or repricing date or if market yields for such investments decline. Management does not believe any of the securities are impaired due to reasons of credit quality. Accordingly, as of March 31, 2013, management believes any impairment in the Company s securities are temporary and no impairment loss has been realized in the Company s consolidated statements of income.

#### Deposits

Total deposits were \$11.71 billion at March 31, 2013 compared with \$11.64 billion at December 31, 2012, an increase of \$71.6 million or 0.6%. At March 31, 2013, noninterest-bearing deposits accounted for approximately 25.6% of total deposits compared with 25.9% of total deposits at December 31, 2012. Interest-bearing deposits totaled \$8.72 billion or 74.4% of total deposits at March 31, 2013 compared with \$8.63 billion or 74.1% of total deposits at December 31, 2012.

48

The following table summarizes the daily average balances and weighted average rates paid on deposits for the periods indicated below:

	Three Months Ended March 31,					
	2013		2012			
	Average	Average	Average	Average		
	Balance	Rate	Balance	Rate		
		(Dollars in the	nousands)			
Interest-bearing demand deposits	\$ 2,659,489	0.34%	\$ 1,694,240	0.49%		
Regular savings	1,312,489	0.05%	530,032	0.20%		
Money market savings	2,477,927	0.09%	2,262,316	0.41%		
Certificates and other time deposits	2,370,499	0.62%	1,971,071	0.84%		
Total interest-bearing deposits	8,820,404	0.40%	6,457,659	0.55%		
Noninterest-bearing deposits	2,939,621		1,970,942			
Total deposits	\$ 11,760,025	0.30%	\$ 8,428,601	0.42%		

Other Borrowings

The following table presents the Company s borrowings for the periods indicated:

	March 31, 2013 (Dollars in	December 31, 2012 thousands)
FHLB advances	\$ 525,000	\$ 245,000
FHLB long-term notes payable	51,768	11,753
Total other borrowings	576,768	256,753
Securities sold under repurchase agreements	470,241	454,502
Total	\$ 1,047,009	\$ 711,255

FHLB advances and long-term notes payable The Company has an available line of credit with the FHLB of Dallas, which allows the Company to borrow on a collateralized basis. FHLB advances are considered short-term, overnight borrowings and used to manage liquidity as needed. Additionally, the Company utilizes long-term FHLB notes. Maturing advances are replaced by drawing on available cash, making additional borrowings or through increased customer deposits. At March 31, 2013, the Company had total funds of \$3.76 billion available under this agreement of which a total amount of \$576.8 million was outstanding. Short-term overnight FHLB advances of \$525.0 million were outstanding at March 31, 2013, at a weighted average rate of rate of 0.16%. Long-term notes payable were \$51.8 million at March 31, 2013, with a weighted average interest rate of 4.75% and includes a \$5.3 million premium. The maturity dates on the FHLB notes payable range from the years 2013 to 2028 and have interest rates ranging from 4.08% to 6.10%.

Securities sold under repurchase agreements At March 31, 2013, the Company had \$470.2 million in securities sold under repurchase agreements compared with \$454.5 million at December 31, 2012, an increase of \$15.7 million or 3.5%, with weighted average rates paid of 0.26% and 0.25%, respectively, for the three months ended. Repurchase agreements with banking customers are generally settled on the following business day. Approximately, \$23.3 million of repurchase agreements outstanding at March 31, 2013, have maturity dates ranging from one to eighteen months. All securities sold under agreements to repurchase are collateralized by certain pledged securities.

Table of Contents 72

49

Junior Subordinated Debentures

At March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, the Company had outstanding \$85.1 million in junior subordinated debentures issued to the Company s unconsolidated subsidiary trusts.

A summary of pertinent information related to the Company s seven issues of junior subordinated debentures outstanding at March 31, 2013 is set forth in the table below (dollars in thousands):

Description	Issuance Date	Trust Preferred Securities Outstanding	Interest Rate <sup>(1)</sup>	Junior Subordinated Debt Owed to Trusts	Maturity Date <sup>(2)</sup>
Prosperity Statutory Trust II	Issuance Date	Outstanding	3 month LIBOR	to Trusts	Date
Trooperity Statutery Tract II			+ 3.58%, not to exceed		
	July 31, 2001	\$ 15,000	12.50%	\$ 15,464	July 31, 2031
Prosperity Statutory Trust III	Aug. 15, 2003	12,500	3 month LIBOR + 3.00%	12,887	Sept. 17, 2033
Prosperity Statutory Trust IV	Dec. 30, 2003	12,500	3 month LIBOR + 2.85%	12,887	Dec. 30, 2033
SNB Capital Trust IV	Sept. 25, 2003	10,000	3 month LIBOR + 3.00%	10,310	Sept. 25, 2033
TXUI Statutory Trust II	Dec. 19, 2003	5,000	3 month LIBOR + 2.85%	5,155	Dec. 19, 2033
TXUI Statutory Trust III	Nov. 30, 2005	15,500	3 month LIBOR + 1.39%	15,980	Dec. 15, 2035
TXUI Statutory Trust IV	Mar. 31, 2006	12,000	3 month LIBOR + 1.39%	12,372	June 30, 2036

\$ 85,055

- (1) The 3-month LIBOR in effect as of March 31, 2013 was 0.283%.
- (2) All debentures are callable five years from issuance date. *Liquidity*

Liquidity involves the Company s ability to raise funds to support asset growth or reduce assets to meet deposit withdrawals and other payment obligations, to maintain reserve requirements and otherwise to operate the Company on an ongoing basis. The Company s largest source of funds is deposits and its largest use of funds is loans. The Company does not expect a change in the source or use of its funds in the future. Although access to purchased funds from correspondent banks is available and has been utilized on occasion to take advantage of investment opportunities, the Company does not generally rely on these external funding sources. The cash and federal funds sold position, supplemented by amortizing investment and loan portfolios, has generally created an adequate liquidity position.

As of March 31, 2013, the Company had outstanding \$987.1 million in commitments to extend credit and \$30.9 million in commitments associated with outstanding standby letters of credit. Since commitments associated with letters of credit and commitments to extend credit may expire unused, the total outstanding may not necessarily reflect the actual future cash funding requirements.

The Company has no exposure to future cash restrictions associated with known uncertainties or capital expenditures of a material nature.

Asset liquidity is provided by cash and assets which are readily marketable or which will mature in the near future. As of March 31, 2013, the Company had cash and cash equivalents of \$181.4 million compared with \$326.3 million at December 31, 2012, a decrease of \$144.9 million. The decrease was primarily due to purchases of securities of \$1.5 billion, an increase in loans of \$47.2 million and a decrease in deposits of \$40.8 million, partially offset by proceeds from the maturities and repayments of securities of \$993.8 million, net earnings of \$49.3 million and net proceeds from short-term borrowings of \$280.0 million.

#### Contractual Obligations

The following table summarizes the Company s contractual obligations and other commitments to make future payments as of March 31, 2013 (other than deposit obligations). The payments do not include pre-payment options that may be available to the Company. The Company s future cash payments associated with its contractual obligations pursuant to its junior subordinated debentures, FHLB advances and long-term notes payable and operating leases as of March 31, 2013 are summarized below. Payments for junior subordinated debentures include interest of \$47.8 million that will be paid over future periods. Future interest payments were calculated using the current rate in effect at March 31, 2013. The current principal balance of the junior subordinated debentures at March 31, 2013 was \$85.1 million. Payments for FHLB borrowings include contractual interest of \$8.2 million that will be paid over the future periods and excludes a \$5.3 million premium. Payments related to leases are based on actual payments specified in underlying contracts.

	1 year or less	yea	re than 1 r but less n 3 years (D	mo tha	years or re but less in 5 years in thousands	5 years or more	Total
Junior subordinated debentures	\$ 1,750	\$	4,666	\$	4,665	\$ 121,771	\$ 132,852
Federal Home Loan Bank notes payable and other borrowings	527,150		6,972		38,631	6,899	579,652
Operating leases	3,945		7,369		3,103		14,417
Total	\$ 532,845	\$	19,007	\$	46,399	\$ 128,670	\$ 726,921

### Off-Balance Sheet Items

In the normal course of business, the Company enters into various transactions, which, in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, are not included in its consolidated balance sheets. The Company enters into these transactions to meet the financing needs of its customers. These transactions include commitments to extend credit and standby letters of credit, which involve, to varying degrees, elements of credit risk and interest rate risk in excess of the amounts recognized in the consolidated balance sheets.

The Company s commitments associated with outstanding standby letters of credit and commitments to extend credit as of March 31, 2013 are summarized below. Since commitments associated with letters of credit and commitments to extend credit may expire unused, the amounts shown do not necessarily reflect the actual future cash funding requirements:

	1 year or less	yea	ore than 1 ar but less an 3 years (I	mo tha	years or re but less in 5 years in thousand	5 years or more		Total
Standby letters of credit	\$ 25,421	\$	5,445	\$	66	\$	\$	30,932
Commitments to extend credit	370,725		292,672		63,018	260,642		987,057
Total	\$ 396,146	\$	298,117	\$	63,084	\$ 260,642	\$ 1	1,017,989

### Capital Resources

Total shareholders equity was \$2.15 billion at March 31, 2013 compared with \$2.09 billion at December 31, 2012, an increase of \$60.1 million or 2.9%. The increase was due primarily to net earnings of \$49.3 million, the issuance of common stock in connection with the exercise of stock options and restricted stock awards of \$634.0 thousand and the issuance of common stock in connection with the acquisition of East Texas Financial Services of \$21.8 million, which was partially offset by dividends paid of \$12.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2013.

Both the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System with respect to the Company, and the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) with respect to the Bank, have established certain minimum risk-based capital standards that apply to bank holding companies and federally insured banks. The following table sets forth the Company s total risk-based capital, Tier 1 risk-based capital and Tier 1 to average assets (leverage) ratios as of March 31, 2013:

Consolidated Capital Ratios:	
Total capital (to risk weighted assets)	15.61%
Tier 1 capital (to risk weighted assets)	14.77%
Tier 1 capital (to average assets)	7.10%

As of March 31, 2013, the Bank s risk-based capital ratios were above the levels required for the Bank to be designated as well capitalized by the FDIC. To be designated as well capitalized , the minimum ratio requirements for the Bank s total risk-based capital, Tier 1 risk-based capital and Tier 1 to average assets (leverage) capital ratios must be 10.0%, 6.0% and 5.0%, respectively. The following table sets forth the Bank s total risk-based capital, Tier 1 risk-based capital, and Tier 1 to average assets (leverage) capital ratios as of March 31, 2013:

Capital Ratios (Bank Only):	
Total capital (to risk weighted assets)	15.38%
Tier 1 capital (to risk weighted assets)	14.54%
Tier 1 capital (to average assets)	6.98%

#### ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

The Company manages market risk, which for the Company is primarily interest rate volatility, through its Asset Liability Committee which is composed of senior officers of the Company, in accordance with policies approved by the Company s Board of Directors.

The Company uses simulation analysis to examine the potential effects of market changes on net interest income and market value. The Company considers macroeconomic variables, Company strategy, liquidity and other factors as it quantifies market risk. See the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012, Item 7 Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations-Interest Rate Sensitivity and Liquidity which was filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 28, 2013 for further discussion.

#### ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures. As of the end of the period covered by this report, the Company carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of its management, including its Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of its disclosure controls and procedures. In designing and evaluating the disclosure controls and procedures, management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives, and management was required to apply judgment in evaluating its controls and procedures. Based on this evaluation, the Company s Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company s disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act )) were effective as of the end of the period covered by this report.

Changes in internal control over financial reporting. There were no changes in the Company s internal control over financial reporting (as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) during the quarter ended March 31, 2013 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company s internal control over financial reporting.

## PART II OTHER INFORMATION

## ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

The Company and the Bank are defendants, from time to time, in legal actions arising from transactions conducted in the ordinary course of business. The Company and Bank believe, after consultations with legal counsel, that the ultimate liability, if any, arising from such actions will not have a material adverse effect on their financial statements.

## **Table of Contents**

#### ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

There have been no material changes in the Company s risk factors from those disclosed in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012.

## ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

- a. Not applicable
- b. Not applicable
- c. Not applicable

# ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

Not applicable

### ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

None.

### ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

Not applicable

### ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
3.1	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of Prosperity Bancshares, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company s Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-63267) (the Registration Statement ))
3.2	Articles of Amendment to Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of Prosperity Bancshares, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Company s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2006)
3.3	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Prosperity Bancshares, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 19, 2007)
4.1	Form of certificate representing shares of the Company s common stock (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4 to the Registration Statement)
31.1*	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended
31.2*	Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended
32.1**	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

- 32.2\*\* Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- 101\* Interactive Financial Data
- \* Filed with this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
- \*\* Furnished with this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

53

## **Table of Contents**

## **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

PROSPERITY BANCSHARES, INC.

(Registrant)

Date: <u>05/09/13</u> /s/ David Zalman

David Zalman Chief Executive Officer

Date: 05/09/13 /s/ David Hollaway

David Hollaway Chief Financial Officer

54